

COPYRIGHT AND CITATION CONSIDERATIONS FOR THIS THESIS/ DISSERTATION



- Attribution You must give appropriate credit, provide a link to the license, and indicate if changes were made. You may do so in any reasonable manner, but not in any way that suggests the licensor endorses you or your use.
- NonCommercial You may not use the material for commercial purposes.
- ShareAlike If you remix, transform, or build upon the material, you must distribute your contributions under the same license as the original.

How to cite this thesis

Surname, Initial(s). (2012) Title of the thesis or dissertation. PhD. (Chemistry)/ M.Sc. (Physics)/ M.A. (Philosophy)/M.Com. (Finance) etc. [Unpublished]: <u>University of Johannesburg.</u> Retrieved from: <u>https://ujdigispace.uj.ac.za</u> (Accessed: Date).



A BI-FACETED ADSORPTIVE PERFOMANCE OF TiO₂-COATED CARBON FOR THE REMOVAL OF FLUORIDES IN WATER

by

BONGEKILE R. VILAKATI



Dissertation in fulfilment of the requirement for the degree

MASTERS

in

UN <u>CHEMISTRY</u> OF JOHANNESBURG in the

FACULTY OF SCIENCE

of the

UNIVERSITY OF JOHANNESBURG

Supervisor:PROF T.A.M. MSAGATICo-supervisors:Dr E.N. NXUMALO

DEDICATION

I dedicate this work to my late parents and late grandmother, to my family and to all the people who believed in me. I also dedicate this study to Mr Zweli Maphanga and Nosipho Maphanga for their undying love and immeasurable support.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to extend my sincere thanks to the following people and organisations

for their contributions towards the success of this work:

- My supervisors for their assistance, guidance, patience, advice and dedication throughout my research work.
- MINTEK/Nanotechnology Innovation Centre for funding this work.
- Ms Nomsa Baloyi and Mr Edward Malega (University of Johannesburg, Department of Extraction Metallurgy) for training and assistance with SEM and XRD.
- Am also grateful to Mr Bheki Mabena, Dr Hlengilizwe Nyoni and to the staff of the Department of Applied Chemistry, UJ, especially Ms Leah Moshe and Ms Noma Molosi for their never-ending help.
- Mr Matsenjwa for the assistance with MP (banana plant) samples.
- My postgraduate colleagues for their assistance in the laboratory and beyond.

IOHANNESBURG

- Special thanks also go to my family for all the support and to my friends for all the friendly advices and assisting me in one way or the other
- Much appreciation goes to Mr Zweli Maphanga for all his effort and assistance from the beginning of this study and for the love and undying support towards the success of the study
- Finally and most importantly, to God, the Almighty, my Lord, for all his protection and for giving me strength to make it this far. I wouldn't have done all this without Him and His everlasting love.

The results obtained from this work have been presented in regional and international conferences and some of them have been submitted for publication in peer-reviewed journals.

Conference presentations:

- Vilakati B.R., Mamba B.B., Nxumalo E.N., Sivasankar V., Msagati T.A.M; "A bi-facetd adsorptive performance of TiO₂-coated carbon for the removal of fluorides in water." 15th Waternet/WARFSA/GWP-SA Symposium, Lilongwe, Malawi, 29-31 October, 2014. Poster Presentation and Conference Proceedings Paper.
- Vilakati B.R., Mhlanga S.B., Mamba B.B., Nxumalo E.N., Sivasankar V., Msagati T.A.M; "A bi-faceted adsorptive performance of TiO₂-coated carbon for the removal of fluorides in water." MAM-14 International Symposium on Macro-and Supramolecular Architectures and Materials, *from Innovation to Commercialization*, Johannesburg, South Africa, 23-27 November, 2014. Poster Presentation.

Publications in accredited international peer-reviewed journals:

- Vilakati B.R., Mamba B.B., Nxumalo E.N., Sivasankar V., Msagati T.A.M; Atmosphere controlled-low temperature synthesis of virgin and TiO₂ encapsulated *Musa paradisiacal* Carbons (MPCs): Interpretation through suitable physical and instrumental characterization studies.
 Status: Submitted to Chemical Engineering Journal, Elsevier (2015)
- Vilakati B.R., Mamba B.B., Nxumalo E.N., Sivasankar V., Msagati T.A.M; Fluoride adsorptive profile of virgin and TiO₂ encapsulated *Musa paradisiacal* Carbons (MPCs): Validation using kinetic and isotherm models.

Status: Submitted to Journal of Hazardous Materials, Elsevier (2015)

In this study, non-impregnated and TiO₂-encapsultaed *Musa paradisiaca* (MP) stem carbon have been synthesized, characterized and applied for removal of fluorides in water samples. It was found that water sources contain fluorides and at some sampling sites, levels were above the maximum contaminant level (MCL) as set by the World Health Organization (WHO) and the South African Department of Water Affairs. The WHO permissible levels of fluorides in drinking water are fixed at 1.5 mg L⁻¹.

Suitable physical and instrumental characterization studies were carried out after the synthesis of the MP carbon materials. Fourier transform infrared (FT-IR) spectroscopy, thermal gravimetric analysis (TGA) and scanning electron microscopy (SEM) were used for investigating the structural integrity of the adsorbents. The FT-IR spectrum confirmed the functional groups present in the adsorbent materials. The SEM confirmed the surface morphology of the MP carbon materials. The non-impregnated and the TiO₂-coated MP carbon differ in morphology. In the BET results, the temperature difference of 50°C rise improved the surface area by about 2 folds, which on further rise by another 50°C, increased the surface area rise in about 5 folds. The surface area of every virgin MPC, up on coating by TiO₂ gets increased to multiple times. The average pore diameters for virgin MPC were 15.37nm and 15.23nm for BJH adsorption and BJH desorption respectively, whereas for TiO₂-coated MPC were 5.16nm and 4.73nm for BJH adsorption and BJH desorption respectively. In the study, the IEP of the TiO₂coated MPC corresponds to 2.2 and corroborates that the surface charge is positive.

The adsorbent materials synthesized confirmed that the uptake or remediation of fluorides is dependent on a number of factors, including pH, contact time, adsorbent dose, concentration, and temperature. As the optimization of these parameters was carried out, a notable increase in the percentage removal of fluorides was recorded. Optimizing all these parameters gave percentage removals of around 95% for fluorides. Validation using kinetic and isotherm model studies was also carried out.

Overall, TiO₂-coated MP carbon outperformed the virgin/non-impregnated MP carbon in terms of adsorption capacity, and this observation was corroborated by the difference in surface morphology between these adsorbents as well as the presence and absence of some functional groups as confirmed by FT-IR spectroscopy. It was concluded that both the functional group and the surface orientation could be connected to the performance of the adsorbents in the removal of fluorides. The adsorption capacity of TiO₂-coated MP carbon was improved for fluorides. Comparing these adsorbents with other developed adsorbents in literature, these adsorbents are cheap, easy to prepare, environmentally friendly and have high adsorption capacities, capable of removing fluorides and bringing them to acceptable drinking levels set by WHO.

All experiments in this study were performed in triplicate and the standard deviation was calculated, from which all experimental results with standard deviation within 5% were reported in this dissertation.

vi

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Section</u>

<u>Page</u>

Affidavit	i
Dedication	ii
Acknowledgements	iii
Presentations and publications	iv
Abstract	v
Table of contents	vii
List of figures	xiii
List of tables	xiv
List of abbreviations	xv

.1 Background	1
.2 Problem statement	3
.3 Justification	3
.4 Aims and objectives	5
1.4.1 Main aim	5
1.4.2 Specific objectives	5
.5 Thesis outline	6
.6 References	7

CHAPTER 2 : LITERATURE REVIEW	10
2.1 Anions in aquatic systems	10
2.2 Analytical methods for the analysis of fluorides	12
2.3 Sampling	12
2.4 Sample preparation for anions	13
2.4.1 liquid-liquid extraction	14

2.4.2 Solid phase extraction 1	15			
2.5 Separation, detection and quantification methods				
2.5.1 Ion selective electrode 1	15			
2.5.2 Ion chromatography 1	16			
2.6 Treatment technologies 1	16			
2.6.1 Membrane technology 1	17			
2.6.1.1 Reverse osmosis based membranes 1	18			
2.6.1.2 Filtration based membrane methods 1	19			
2.6.2 Flotation 1	19			
2.6.3 Chemical precipitation2	20			
2.6.4 Flocculation2	20			
2.6.5 Adsorption methods 2	21			
2.6.5.1 Adsorbents 2	22			
2.6.6 Nanotechnology 2	25			
2.6.7 Titanium dioxide (TiO ₂)	26			
2.6.8 Musa paradisiaca (banana plant) pseudostem fibers	26			
2.7 Characterisation	27			
2.7.1 Scanning electron microscopy (SEM)	27			
2.7.2 Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) 2	27			
2.7.3 X-ray diffraction (XRD)	28			
2.7.4 Brunauer Emmett Teller (BET) 2	28			
2.7.5 Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) 2	28			
2.7.6 Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)2	29			
2.7.7 Raman spectroscopy 2	29			
2.7.8 Elemental (CHNS) analyzer	30			
2.7.9 Zeta Potential	30			
2.7.10 Surface charge	30			
2.8 Statistical evaluation	31			
2.9 Conclusion	31			
2.10 References	33			

CHAPTER 3 EXPERIMENTAL METHODOLOGY	53
3.1 MP sample collection	53

3.2 Sampling	3
3.3 Sample preparation	4
3.4 Preparation of MP stems carbon	4
3.5 Preparation of TiO ₂ -coated MP stem carbon	5
3.6 Characterization experiments	7
3.6.1 Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy	7
3.6.2 Scanning electron microscopy (SEM)	7
3.6.3 X-ray diffraction (XRD)	8
3.6.4 Brunauer, Emmett, Teller (BET)5	8
3.6.5 Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA)	8
3.6.6 Elemental (CHN) analysis	9
3.6.7 Zeta potential	9
3.6.8 pH of carbon materials6	0
3.6.9 Moisture content	0
3.6.9.1 Moisture content in biomass	0
3.6.9.2 Moisture content in MP carbon	0
3.6.10 Ash content	1
3.6.10.1 Ash content in biomass	1
3.6.10.2 Ash content in MP carbon6	1
3.6.11 pH of zero point charge (pH _{ZPC})6	2
3.6.12 Calculation of percentage carbon6	2
3.6.13 Amount of TiO ₂ impregnated6	3
3.7 Analyte determination	3
3.8 Statistical validation	3
3.9 Batch adsorption experiments	4
3.9.1 Optimization of pH64	4
3.9.2 Contact time	4
3.9.3 Adsorbent dose	5
3.9.4 Effect of adsorbate (F) on the removal efficiency	5
3.9.5 Effect of temperature on the removal efficiency	5
3.9.6 Effect of competitive species (other anions) on the removal efficienc	у
	5
3.10 Field trials (real sample adsorption)	6
3.11 Validation	6

3.11	References	67
------	------------	----

CHAPTE	R	4	ATMOS	PHERE	CONTR	OLLED-LOV	V TE	MPERATURE
SYNTHE	SIS	OF	VIRGIN	AND	TiO ₂ -ENCA	PSULATED	Musa	paradisiacal
CARBO	NS (N	/IPCs): INTER	PRETA	TION THRO	UGH SUITA	BLE PH	YSICAL AND
INSTRU	MEN	TAL	CHARAC	TERIZA	TION STUD	IES		69
4.1 Intro	ductio	on						69
4.2 Mate	rials	and n	nethods					71
4.:	2.1 C	hemi	cals					71
4.	2.2 S	ynthe	esis of MF	carbon	۱			72
4.	2.3 S	ynthe	esis of TiC	2-coate	d MP carbor	۱		72
4.:	2.4 C	hara	cterizatior					73
		4.2	2.4.1 Four	ier trans	sform infrare	d spectrosco	py (FTIF	R) 73
		4.2	2.4.2 Scar	ining ele	ectron micros	scopy (SEM)		73
		4.2	2.4.3 X-ray	/ diffrac	tion (XRD)			74
		4.2	2.4.4 Brun	auer, Ei	mmett, Telle	r (BET)		74
		4.2	2.4.5 Ther	mogravi	imetric analy	sis (TGA)		75
		4.2	2.4.6 Elem	ental (C	CHN) analysi	s		75
		4.2	2.4.7 Zeta	potentia	al OF			75
		4.2	2.4.8 pH o	f zero p	oint charge (рН _{ZPC})		76
		4.2	2.4.9 Mois	ture cor	ntent			76
		4.2	2.4.10 Ash	conten	.t			77
4.3 Resu	lts ar	nd dis	scussion					
4.3	3.1 O	ptimi	zation of	concent	ration of blea	aching soluti	on	
4.3	3.2 O	ptimi	zation of	oleachir	ng temperatu	ıre		79
4.3	3.3 S	cann	ing electro	on micro	oscopy (SEN	I) results		80
4.3	3.4 F	ourie	r transforr	n infrare	ed (FTIR) sp	ectroscopy r	esults	81
		4.3	8.4.1 Raw	MP fibe	ers			82
		4.3	3.4.2 Blea	ched MI	P fibers			84
		4.3	8.4.3 Virgi	n/non-in	npregnated I	VP carbon		85
		4.3	3.4.4 TiO ₂	impreg	nated MP ca	rbon		87
4.3	3.5 X	-ray of	diffraction	(XRD)	results			89

4.3.6 Brannauer Emmet Teller (BET) results	91
4.3.7 Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) results	93
4.3.8 Elemental (CHN) analysis	95
4.4 Conclusion	97
4.5 References	98

CHAPTER 5 : FLUORIDE ADSORPTIVE PROFILE OF VIRGIN AND TiO ₂ -
ENCAPSULATED Musa paradisiacal CARBONS (MPCs): VALIDATION USING
KINETIC AND ISOTHERM MODELS 105
5.1 Introduction
5.2 Materials and methods 108
5.2.1 Chemicals 108
5.2.2 Instrumentation
5.2.3 Synthesis of MP stem carbon 109
5.2.4 Synthesis of TiO ₂ -coated MP carbon
5.2.5 Characterization109
5.2.6 Analyte determination 112
5.2.7 Batch adsorption experiments 112
5.3 Results and discussion 113
5.3.1 Effect of pH
5.3.2 Effect of contact time 118
5.3.3 Effect of adsorbent dose 120
5.3.4 Effect of concentration on removal efficiency 123
5.3.5 Effect of temperature 131
5.3.6 Effect of other anions (competitive species) 133
5.3.7 Analysis of real water samples 134
5.4 Data validation
5.5 Conclusion 135
5.6 References

CHAPTER 6 : GENERAL CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR

FUTURE WORK	146
6.1 General conclusions	146
6.2 Recommendations for future work	147



LIST OF FIGURES

<u>Figure</u>	Description	<u>Page</u>
Fig 4.1: SEM	1 images (a) 4% NaOH-bleached (b) 6% NaOH-bleached (NaOH-bleached	(c) 8% 79
Fig 4.2: SEM	images (a) 4% NaOH bleached-not heated (b) 4% NaOH bleached-not heated 80 ⁰ C	ached- 80
Fig 4.3: SEM	images (a) Non-impregnated carbon (b) TiO ₂ -coated carbon	81
Fig 4.4: EDS	spectra (a) Non-impregnated Carbon (b) TiO ₂ -coated Carbon	81
Fig 4.5: FTIR	spectra for raw MP fibers	82
Fig 4.6: FTIR	spectra for bleached MP fibers	84
Fig 4.7: FTIR	spectra for virgin/non-impregnated MP carbon	85
Fig 4.8: FTIR	spectra for TiO ₂ -coated MP carbon	87
Fig 4.9: BET r	results for MP carbon materials	92
Fig 4.10: Rela	ative pressure vs Volume plot for MP carbon materials	92
Fig 4.11: TGA	curves for virgin and TiO ₂ -coated MP carbon	94
Fig 5.1: Effect	t of pH on adsorption of fluorides	115
Fig 5.2: Resul	Its of pH versus Zeta potential	116
Fig 5.4: Effect	t of contact time on adsorption of fluorides	119
Fig 5.5: Conta	act time vs percentage removal	119
Fig 5.6: Effect	t of adsorbent dose on adsorption of fluorides	122
Fig 5.7: Kineti	c and isotherm plots for sorption of fluorides	125

LIST OF TABLES

Table Description Page	<u>e</u>
Table 3.1 Carbonized materials prepared under this study 55	
Table 4.1 FTIR results of Raw MP fibers	
Table 4.2: FTIR results for bleached MP fibers 84	
Table 4.3: FTIR results for virgin/non-impregnated MP carbon 86	
Table 4.4: FTIR results for TiO ₂ -coated MP carbon 87	
Table 4.5 The presence of different phases in virgin and TiO_2 coated MPC 89	
Table 4.6 The presence of different phases in virgin and TiO_2 coated MPC (Ext) 90	
Table 4.7 Different phases in virgin and TiO_2 coated MPC (Int & Ext)	
Table 4.8 BET results 93	
Table 4.9 Elemental analysis and corresponding ratios of MPCs	
Table 5.1 Results of Effect of Adsorbent dose on adsorption	
Table 5.2 Results of Effect of initial concentration on adsorption 124	
Table 5.3: Kinetic, isotherm model equations and associated parameters 127	
Table 5.4 Results of effect of temperature on adsorption	
Table 5.5 Results of effect of other anions on adsorption 133	
Table 5.6 Results of the analysis of real water samples	

BET	Brannuer Emmett teller
Br⁻	Bromides
BSE	Back scattered electrons
CA	Cellulose acetate
CHNS	Carbon Hydrogen Nitrogen Sulphur
CI	Chlorides
CIO4	Perchlorates
СТА	Cellulose triacetate
EDS	Electron dispersion spectroscopy
F	Fluorides
FTIR	Fourier transform infrared
GAC	Granular activated carbon
H⁺	Hydrogen ions
Г	Iodides OF
IC	Ion chromatography_SBURG
ISE	Ion selective electrode
MCL	Maximum contaminant level
MF	Microfiltration
MgO	Magnesium oxide
MP	Musa paradisiacal
MPC	Musa paradisiaca carbon
Na⁺	Sodium ions
NaOH	Sodium hydroxide
NF	nanofiltration

NIS	Neurological integration system
POE	Point of entry
POU	Point of use
RO	Reverse osmosis
SE	Secondary electrons
SEM	Scanning electron microscopy
SPE	Solid phase extraction
TiO ₂	Titanium dioxide
ТЕМ	Transmission electron microscopy
TFC	Thin film composite
TGA	Thermogravimetric analysis
TTIP	Titanium tetraisopropoxide
UF	ultrafiltration
WHO	World health organisation
XRD	X-ray diffraction UNIVERSITY OF OF

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

This chapter gives an overview of the presence of fluoride (F^{-}) ions in water particularly ground water systems. The problems arising from the presence of excessive amounts of these anionic species in water is also highlighted. In addition to this, the guidelines and regulations for F^{-} as per the different international and national authorities' guidelines are presented.

1.1 Background

Water pollution is a serious problem in many parts of the world including South Africa and has caused health problems to human beings as well as aquatic and wild organisms¹. Normally, water used for domestic, agricultural, industrial activities etc, is recycled and if not adequately treated, it ends up contaminating both surface and ground water sources². The implication of these contaminants has resulted into adverse effects on the quality of water thus indirectly has affected both human and ecological systems³. Of the many polluting species, pollution due to the presence of anionic species in the environment has widely been reported and among these anions are the fluorides (F⁻⁾⁴. These ionic species are of major concern and therefore of particular interest in this study. Fluorine is one of the elements that make up the earth's crust and due to its reactive chemistry it exists mostly in combination with other elements in forms of fluorspar, cryolite, and fluorapatite ^{5,6}. It is a trace element (0.08% of the earth's crust) and exists in almost all types of soils⁷ and in many rock structures^{8,9}. In its elemental form, it is

flammable, irritating, toxic (in its gaseous state) and it exhibits strong oxidizing tendencies¹⁰. It occurs in nature mainly in its reduced (fluoride, F⁻) form combined other minerals^{7,11}. These ions are released into the aquatic environments through migration phenomena and mechanisms between environmental compartments¹².

Natural waters all over the world including South Africa contain fluorides in varying amounts depending on the underlying geological set up. Fluorine is one of the compositional elements found in skeletal structures (e.g., bones and teeth) in mammals and other organisms. This implies that fluoride is nutritionally important and water is a major source of fluoride intake¹³. Therefore fluoride ion is both a nutritional element, a potent environmental pollutant and a toxicant when it occurs at concentrations above the guidelines¹⁴. According to the World Health Organization (WHO), a F⁻ concentration level that exceed 1.5 mg/L in drinking water can cause dental and skeletal fluorosis¹⁵. However, a F⁻ intake of more than 2 mg/L for a lengthy period of time in humans causes many bone dieses including mottling of teeth and lesions of endocrine glands, thyroid, liver, and other organs thus the need to remove the amount of fluorides in water¹⁶⁻²⁴.

Pollution of fluoride in groundwater and drinking water is a serious health problem all over the world, including South Africa and in some areas concentrations are higher than the recommended limits set by the WHO for drinking water²⁵. Hence there is a need to defluoridate groundwater.

Consequently, the treatment of wastewater and remediation of polluted surface and subsurface waters are of critical concern.

1.2 Problem statement

The major source of fluorides that are released into the environment is processes that are related to the weathering and dissolution of minerals. They are released in emissions from volcanic activities and from marine aerosols as well. Other sources of fluorides in the environment include coal combustion and process waters as well as waste from steel manufacturing processes, primary aluminium, copper and nickel production, phosphate ore processing, fertilizer production and use, glass, brick and ceramic manufacturing, and glue and adhesive production. Consumption of water that contains fluorides in a concentration of approximately 1 mg/L has been found to be effective in reducing tooth decay. For this reason fluoride compounds have been added to water supplies which contain less than the desired concentration. In communities where the fluoride content in the water supply is at an optimum level, tooth decay has been shown to be almost 65% less than in communities with little or no fluoride in the water. However, exposure to drinking levels above 2 mg/L for a prolonged period of time may result in cases of dental, crippling, skeletal and non-skeletal fluorosis¹⁷⁻¹⁹.

These anionic contaminants are present in the water at a wide concentration range, occasionally reaching hundreds of mg/L. At times they have shown clear adverse effects on both human and ecological systems, hence it is important to supply water with safer fluoride levels.

1.3 Justification

The selected study compound is among the most commonly detected and of concern in ground water systems. They are products and by-products spanning

across many industries including the chemical, manufacturing, fertilizer production, and the energy sector. The compounds often appear on various lists of compounds of concern such as priority pollutants, endocrine disruptor compounds, emerging contaminants, and others. Hence, the need for the study to focus on the analysis and remediation of this group of compounds and find a way in which they can be removed in contaminated aquatic environments.

Various methods and adsorbents are available to remove fluorides from water and some of these methods have high costs, labour-intensive, and often results in shuffling toxicants from one place to another, as well as the potential to cause secondary pollution and these adsorbents often have low adsorption capacities. Hence low-cost, environmentally compatible technology, highly selective removal methods continue to be sought and the one presented in this dissertation falls on such categories of techniques.

UNIVERSITY

Moreover the use of natural products like plant fibers presents several advantages such as mechanical strength, high disposability, degradability and renewability hence are considered environmentally friendly. Natural products are also abundantly available and their abundant availability renders them inexpensive. The combination of carbon materials, natural products, and nano particles hold promising techniques for the removal of many waterbone contaminants, hence TiO₂ coated *Musa paradisiaca* stem carbon have been investigated in this study for use in the removal of fluorides in water.

1.4 Aims and objectives

1.4.1 Main aim

The main aim of this study is to investigate the adsorption of fluorides by TiO₂ dispersed on *Musa paradisiaca* (MP) stem carbon.

Specifically this study aims to:

- Development of TiO₂ dispersed on *Musa paradisiaca* stem carbon.
- Application of *Musa paradisiaca* (MP) carbon for the removal of fluorides in surface and ground water sources.

1.4.2 Specific objectives

The objective of this work is to study the removal of fluorides by TiO₂ dispersed on MP stem carbon.

Primary objectives

• Remove the fluorides ions from aqueous solution and natural ground water.

Secondary objectives

- Synthesize carbonized materials from natural sources of remarkable abundance.
- Disperse the TiO₂ on the carbon matrix of carbonized materials.
- Characterize the adsorbent material (TiO₂ dispersed MP stem carbon) using conventional instrumental techniques and applied for the removal of fluorides in water.

- Study the removal efficiency of the adsorbent material on fluorides with respect to other factors such as pH, contact time, temperature, adsorbent dose, adsorbate and effect of other anions.
- Explore the reusability of the exhausted material.

1.5 Thesis outline

Chapter 1 of this dissertation highlights the purpose, reasons and the need for the analysis and removal fluorides in water.

Chapter 2 gives the details of what has been done by other researchers similar to this study. It also gives a summary of detection and pre-treatment methods available in literature for the quantification, removal or monitoring of fluorides in water samples.

Chapter 3 details the experimental work and procedure that was carried out in this study. Procedures for the synthesis and characterization of TiO₂ dispersed *Musa paradisiaca* stem carbon is reported however, details and some specific aspects of methods are reported in each chapter.

Chapter 4 discusses the synthesis, characterization of non-impregnated and TiO₂coated *Musa paradisiacal* (MP) carbon for the removal of fluorides.

Chapter 5 reports on the adsorption of fluorides from water using both nonimpregnated and TiO₂-coated MP carbon

Chapter 6 discusses the general conclusions and recommendations for possible future work regarding the analysis and removal of fluorides in water.

1.6 References

Richardson S.D.; Water analysis: Emerging contaminants and current issues.
 Analytical Chemistry 75(12) (2003) 2831–57

2. Shannon M.A.; Science and technology for water purification in the coming decades. Nature 2008; 452 (7185) 301–10

3. Tang C., Yi Y., Yang Z., Cheng X.; Water pollution risk simulation and prediction in the main canal of the South-to-North Water Transfer Project; Journal of Hydrology 519 (2014) 2111–2120

4. Amini M., Mueller K., Abbaspour K.C., Rosenberg T., Afyuni M., Møller K.N., Sarr M., Johnson C.A.; Statistical modeling of global geogenic fluoride contamination in groundwaters, Environmental Science and Technology 42 (2008) 3662–3668

5. Shen J., Schäfer A.; Removal of fluoride and uranium by nanofiltration and reverse osmosis: A review, Chemosphere 117 (2014) 679–69

 Tripathy S.S., Raichur A.M.; Abatement of fluoride from water using manganese dioxide-coated activated alumina, Journal of Hazardous Materials 153 (2008) 1043–1051

7. Tripathya S.S, Bersillona J., Gopal K.; Removal of fluoride from drinking water by adsorption onto alum-impregnated activated alumina, Separation and Purification Technology 50 (2006) 310–317

8. Abe I., Iwasaki S., Tokimoto T., Kawasaki N., Nakamura T., Tanada S.; Adsorption of fluoride ions onto carbonaceous materials, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 275 (2004) 35–39

9. Banks D., Reimann C., Røyset O., Skarphagen H., Sæther O.M.; Natural concentrations of major and trace elements in some Norwegian bedrock groundwaters, Applied Geochemistry 10 (1995) 1–16

10. Mahapatra A., Mishra B.G, and Hota G; Studies on Electrospun Alumina Nanofibers for the Removal of Chromium(VI) and Fluoride Toxic Ions from an Aqueous System, Industrial and Engineering Chemistry Research 2013, 52, 1554–1561

11. Ndiaye P.I., Moulin P., Dominguez L., Millet J.C., Charbit F.; Removal of fluoride from electronic industrial effluent by RO membrabe separation, Desalination 173 (2005) 25–32

12. Miao X., Tang Y., Wong C.W.Y., Zang H.; The latent causal chain of industrial water pollution in China, Environmental Pollution 196 (2015) 473–477

13. Tomar V., Prasad S., Kumar D.; Adsorptive removal of fluoride from water samples using Zr–Mn composite material, Microchemical Journal 111 (2013) 116– 124

14. Dayananda D., Sarva V.R., Prasad S.V., Arunachalam J., Ghosh N.N.; Preparation of CaO loaded mesoporous Al2 O 3: Efficient adsorbent for fluoride removal from water, Chemical Engineering Journal 248 (2014) 430–439

15. World Health Organization. Guidelines for Drinking-Water Quality, WHO, Geneva, Switzerland (2011) 195–245

16. Brindha K., Elango L.; Fluoride in Groundwater: Causes, Implications and Mitigation Measures Applications and Environmental Management, 111-136

17. Gaciri S.J., Davies T.C.; The occurrence and geochemistry of fluoride in some natural waters of Kenya, Journal of Hydrology 143 (1993) 395–412

18. Czarnowski W., Wrzesniowska K., Krechniak J.; Fluoride in drinking water and human urine in Northern and Central Poland, Science of the Total Environment 191 (1996) 177–184

19. Wang L.F.M., Huang J.Z.; Outline of control practice of endemic fluorosis in China, Social Science and Medicine 41 (1995) 1191–1195

20. Mjengera H., Mkongo G.; Appropriate deflouridation technology for use in flourotic areas in Tanzania, Journal of Physics and Chemistry of the Earth 28 (2003) 1097–1104

Diaz-Barriga F., Navarro-Quezada A., Grijalva M., Grimaldo M.,
 LoyolaRodriguez J.P., Ortiz M.D.; Endemic fluorosis in Mexico, Fluoride 30 (1997)
 233–239

22. Kruse E., Ainchil J.; Fluoride variations in groundwater of an area in Buenos Aires Province, Argentina Environmental Geology 44 (2003) 86–89

23. WRC, Distribution of fluoride-rich groundwater in Eastern and Mogwase region of Northern and North-west province, WRC Report No. 526/1/01 1.19.85 Pretoria,

(2001) JOHANNESBURG

24. Richardson S.D., Ternes T.A.; Water Analysis: Emerging contaminants and current issues. Reviews in Analytical Chemistry (2011) 4614–4648

25. Ncube E.J., Schutte C.F., The occurrence of fluoride in South African groundwater: A water quality and health problem, African Journals online, 31 (2005)

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

This chapter provides a literature survey on the methods reported for the analysis and remediation of fluorides in water. An outline of sample preparation methods and techniques, detection and quantification as well as the removal methods is provided in this chapter. The strengths and limitations of these various techniques are as well discussed.

2.1 Anions in aquatic systems

Anions are a group of atoms or radicals that have gained electrons and thus have a negative charge and examples of such species include chloride (Cl⁻), bromide (Br⁻), iodide (l⁻), fluoride (F⁻), perchlorate (ClO₄⁻) among others. The above examples of anions belong to a group of the monovalent anions which have a combining capacity with only one hydrogen ion. Similarly there also exist some bivalent and multivalent anions which have a combining capacity with more than one hydrogen ion. Anions are termed so because they get attracted towards the anode (the positive electrode). All anions tend to accept a proton (H⁺) and they thus categorized as bases. Anions find their way into aquatic environments from a variety of sources, processes and reactions. Contamination of water systems by anions has been a major crisis in many parts of the world causing numerous health problems to individuals who consume contaminated water¹. This has prompted many national and international regulatory authorities to impose guidelines, regulations and legislations to control the discharge of effluents containing these anions. The World Health Organization (WHO) as well as many regulatory bodies have set maximum acceptable levels for all anions that is allowed to be in drinking water systems in order to protect the health of consumers^{2,3}.

Anions such as fluorides, chlorides, perchlorates, iodides and bromides have been reported to be present in various water systems including groundwater and surface water⁴. Ingestion of water containing excess levels of these anions has been widely reported to cause many illnesses ⁵. For example excessive fluoride intake leads to loss of calcium from the tooth matrix, causing cavity formation, dental fluorosis, as well as skeletal fluorosis after prolonged exposure⁶. Due to these negative health implications caused by F⁻ anions in water, the WHO has recommended 1.5mg/L for fluorides as the maximum contaminant levels (MCL) in drinking water⁷.

JOHANNESBURG

Fluoride pollution is a serious health problem in many parts of the world including South Africa⁷. Previous studies showed that fluorides were recorded in many parts of South Africa; however the problems of high fluoride concentrations were found to be present in the Limpopo, Northern Cape, North-West and KwaZulu-Natal Provinces⁸. These provinces have a high population still living in rural areas and most of them still rely on groundwater and surface water for drinking purposes. Currently, the fluoride distribution situation in South Africa is such that some areas have groundwater sources in which the fluoride concentrations are higher than the recommended limits set by the WHO for drinking water⁸. Hence there is a need to

remove the amount of fluorides present in water to bring them to optimum levels safe for drinking water purposes.

To date, ecological systems continue to be threatened by the discharge of effluents containing these anions. However, due to high dilution effect some of these anions are mixed with other compounds requiring highly sensitive and selective analytical methods to detect them at such lower concentrations.

2.2 Analytical methods for the analysis of fluorides

Analytical procedures for the analysis of fluorides in water include sampling, sample preparation, separation and detection, data processing and interpretation⁹. Each of these steps is dependent on the preceding one. Sample preparation is key, as it determines the accuracy, precision, limits of detection and quantification of the analysis⁹.

2.3 Sampling

INIVERSITY

The considerations that need to be observed during sampling and analysis of fluorides include the fact that, samples has to be collected from locations that are a representative of the water source of interest (for example, points in the treatment plant such as after disinfection, storage facilities, distribution network, points, points of use) etc.^{10,11}. Normally in selecting sampling points, each locality is considered individually. Sampling points should therefore be uniformly distributed throughout a system, taking population distribution into account. In addition, the number of sampling points should be proportional to the number of links or branches¹². The samples are supposed to be stored in clean and sterilized sample bottles. It is advisable to analyze important physico-chemical parameters

on site as some will change during storage and transport¹³. Samples are then transported in ice to ensure rapid cooling. Samples should then be kept in a refrigerator before analysis. In general, the time between sampling and analysis should be kept to a minimum. This ensures that the intergrity of the sample is not changed or compromised¹³.

2.4 Sample preparation for anions

All samples should be kept refrigerated until they are analyzed. Therefore, the refrigeration should be done as quickly as possible¹⁴. Samples must also be free of high molecular weight organics and particulates to avoid reactions with such molecules because of the high electronegativity of halogens¹⁵. All natural samples need to be filtered for particulates, preferably through a 0.4 µm filter. This is because high molecular weight organics may irreversibly damage the analytical column during the chromatographic separation of the anions¹⁶.

JNIVERSITY

In most cases water samples that are meant for ion chromatography (IC) analysis do not requires stringent sample pre-treatment procedures apart from filtration through an appropriate filter to remove particulates¹⁷. Other mild sample preparation methods for analyses meant for IC include dilution which is normally carried out for water samples with high ionic strength e.g. wastewater. Dilution corrects the concentrations of anions in the water samples to be analyzed into the working range of the target analyte¹⁸. In some cases when dealing with more complex aqueous samples, such as sand solid leachates, a chemical modification (or cleanup) procedure may be desirable to enable the elimination of the sample matrix interferents which may mask the signal of interest. Otherwise other

preparation techniques such as liquid-liquid extraction, solid phase extraction, solvent extraction, digestion etc, may be incorporated in order to eliminate matrix interferences¹⁹.

2.4.1 liquid-liquid extraction

Liquid–liquid extraction (LLE) or solvent extraction (SE) is a separation method based on the relative solubility of the analyte in one of the two different immiscible liquids, usually water and an organic solvent²⁰. During the LLE an analyte present in one of the two immiscible liquids (mainly aqueous) is extracted into another liquid phase (mainly organic). LLE can be performed using separatory funnels, counter current distribution equipment, etc²¹.

LLE consists of the transferring process of one (or more) solute(s) contained in a feed solution to another immiscible liquid (solvent). Solvent extraction is one of the most extensively studied and most widely used techniques for the separation and pre-concentration of analytes²². The technique has become more useful in recent years due to the development of selective chelating agents for trace metal determination²³. The solvent that is enriched in solute(s) is called an extractant while the feed solution that is depleted in the solute(s) is called raffinate.

A further advantage of solvent extraction method lies in the convenience of subsequent analysis of the extracted species. However, one major disadvantage of this technique is that it requires a large volume of solvent thus uneconomical and environmentally unfriendly and is time consuming²⁴.

2.4.2 Solid phase extraction

In solid-phase extraction (SPE), compounds dissolved or suspended in a liquid mixture are extracted based on their retention on the solid stationary sorbent materials packed in a column. The retention mechanisms are based on different principles such as ion exchange, polarity etc^{25,26}.

SPE cartridges provide an attractive option of eliminating matrix interferences before sample injection into the chromatographic system. The process is simple, rapid and use only small volumes of both the sample and organic solvents²⁷. The SPE method involves about four (4) steps which include (i) conditioning of the sorbent with appropriate solvents, (ii) percolating the sample through the sorbent to retain the analytes preferentially over the possible interfering components²⁷, (iii) washing off interfering molecules from the sorbent and (iv) bleeding out the analytes using an appropriate solvent which can be done using a small volume of solvent to concentrate the analyte to improve the detection limits²⁸.

JOHANNESBURG

2.5 Separation, detection and quantification methods

2.5.1 Ion selective electrode

The ion selective electrode (ISE) method is the technique mostly employed for the measurement of free anionic species in environmental sample solutions due to its convenience, acceptable sensitivity, and reliability. ISE methods are simple and suitable for both field and laboratory applications. For example, fluoride -specific electrodes are commercially available and are widely used to detect only free fluoride species (anions) that are present in solution. The limitation of this

technique arises from the fact that a number of other anionic species which include thiocyanate, iodide, nitrate, chloride, phosphate, and acetate always present interference problems with the fluoride electrode²⁹.

2.5.2 Ion chromatography

Ion chromatography is a separation technique normally used for ions and polar molecules which are discriminated based on their affinity differences when subjected to an ion exchanger such as anionic exchange resins. The technique can be employed to separate any charged organic or inorganic molecules. The basic process of chromatography follows similar steps as in SPE except that the solvent in chromatography is constantly pumped through the column³⁰.

In most cases, conductivity detectors are the ones used in IC systems although these detectors have shortcomings in that, they cannot specify the ion producing the signal. The separated ions are identified based solely on retention times³¹.

2.6 Treatment technologies ANNESBURG

There are a number of environmental remediation methods and techniques which may include degradation, sequestration, etc. Some of the techniques that have been employed for the removal of contaminants include membrane based techniques (e.g reverse osmosis, etc), adsorption, ion exchange, flotation, flocculation, chemical precipitation, nanotechnological based techniques among others.

2.6.1 Membrane technology

Membrane technology has received much attention and has actually been regarded as the technologies of choice when it comes to water and wastewater treatment. This is due to the high efficiency and ability to filter-out undesired molecules present in water to produce water fit-for-use. Different types of membranes based on various principles and separation mechanisms have been fabricated³².

The widely used membrane processes include microfiltration (MF)³³, ultrafiltration (UF)³⁴, nanofiltration (NF)³⁵, reverse osmosis (RO)³⁶, electrodialysis³⁷, membrane distillation³⁸, etc. All processes except (electro) dialysis are pressure driven³⁹. Membranes can be fabricated in a variety of designs and configurations such as hollow fiber, spiral, and tubular which give varying degrees of separation⁴⁰. The membrane performance efficiency is normally governed by two factors which include (i) the flux defined by the amount of water passing through the membrane per unit time and surface area. (ii) the selectivity or retention which defines the concentration ratio of a component between the filtered 'permeate' and the input feed water⁴¹.

The main limitation of membrane technology includes its requirement for large amount of energy, the frequent fouling and polarization problems. Concentration polarisation results from the concentration increase at the membrane surface which also triggers membrane fouling. The main causes for membrane fouling include particulate and colloidal matters, scaling (precipitation of inorganic salts), bio-fouling and adsorption⁴².

2.6.1.1 Reverse osmosis based membranes

Osmosis is a process whereby two liquids with different solute concentrations are separated using a semi permeable membrane whereby the movement is from an area of low solute concentration (high water potential) to high solute concentration (low water potential) until a chemical potential equilibrium is attained⁴³.

The reverse osmosis (RO) process involves forcing a solvent containing high solute concentration through a semipermeable membrane to a region of low solute concentration by applying a magnitude of pressure higher than the osmotic pressure⁴⁴. This technique has been highly applied in water purification processes to remove pollutants including microorganims from drinking water ^{40,45}. In the RO process the solute is retained on the pressurized side of the membrane while the pure solvent (water) is allowed to permeate through the membrane to the other side⁴⁶.

JOHANNESBURG

For example, point of use (POU) reverse osmosis has been used in the reduction of fluoride whereby a cellulose acetate/cellulose triacetate (CA/CTA) membrane was used and it gave rejection rates of 80-90% at pH in the 4-8.5 ranges⁴⁷. Also a thin film composite membrane (TFC) operated on a RO mechanism yielded a higher rejection rate (up to 95 percent) in the 3-11 pH range⁴⁷. Both the CA/CTA and TFC membranes were operated at a minimum membrane pressure differential of at least 30 psi⁴⁷. In principle, RO mechanisms depend on ionic diffusion of the species to effect the separation⁴⁸.

2.6.1.2 Filtration based membrane methods

Filtration is a physical method of separation of mainly solid particles present fluids and the solids are separated by interposing a separating medium which allows only fluid to pass through⁴⁹.

In filtration process, the separation is made possible due to the interaction between the undesired molecule to be removed and the filter depending on whether the undesired molecule is dissolved or suspended in the fluid⁵⁰.

Filtration is only useful for the separation of materials which have different chemical composition such that an appropriate solvent is selected to dissolve one component, at the same time, without dissolving the other such that the dissolved component will pass through the filter and the other will be retained⁵¹.

2.6.2 Flotation

IIVERSITY

Flotation is one of the techniques widely used in the wastewater treatment and mineral processing industries⁵². In a natural flotation process, particles that are less dense than water will associate themselves with gas bubbles and then rise and float at the stationary liquid surface. Similarly particles heavier than water will attach to air bubbles and move to the liquid surface by flotation⁵².

The flotation process has been used for centuries in the mining and metallurgical area, and there have been rapid developments of devices and techniques that use flotation being applied in drinking water and wastewater treatments plants. Flotation in wastewater and domestic sewage treatment has been known, for a number of years and is widely used by civil, chemical and environmental
engineers, (especially dissolved air flotation, which offers process advantages)⁵³. Advantages of flotation include better treated water quality, rapid start up, high rate operation, and a thicker sludge. This process leads to the production of sludge and cause secondary pollution, a major disadvantage⁵⁴.

2.6.3 Chemical precipitation

In chemical precipitation, chemicals such as sulphides, hydroxides, and carbonates) are made to react with organic and inorganic pollutants present in water to form insoluble precipitates⁵⁵. These precipitates will then settle out of solution as solids which can then be filtered, centrifuged, or otherwise separated from the liquid portion using an appropriate technique⁵⁶. This separation treatment technology can be carried out in four phases which are (i) the addition of the chemical to the wastewater, (ii) mixing to homogenize the water, (iii) flocculation (formation of the insoluble solid precipitate) and (iv) filtration, settling, or decanting to remove the flocculated solid particles⁵⁶. The limitation of this technique is that it tends to be effective on a narrower range of contaminants and is also time consuming⁵⁷.

2.6.4 Flocculation

In this technique clarifying agents are added to the sample to cause the formation of colloids which will then come out of the suspension in the form of floc or flake⁵⁸. This technique is widely employed in the treatment of drinking water as well as sewage treatment, storm-water treatment and treatment of other industrial

wastewater streams. However, this technique is known to limitations in that it causes secondary pollution⁵⁹.

2.6.5 Adsorption methods

Adsorption is an interface process that facilitates the stripping of an analyte from sample solution and enriches it to a solid sorbent⁶⁰. The driving force for adsorption is the reduction in interfacial (surface) tension between the fluid and the solid material⁶¹.

There are three main classes of adsorbents and these include (i) The hydrophilic and polar oxygen-containing adsorbents such as silica-gel and zeolites⁶², (ii) the hydrophobic and non-polar carbon-based adsorbents such as activated carbon⁶³ and (iii) polymer-based adsorbents possessing either polar or non-polar functional groups in a porous polymer matrix⁶⁴.

Adsorption finds applications in tertiary wastewater treatment as a polishing step before final discharge⁶⁵. Adsorption is commonly used in the treatment of industrial wastewaters containing organic compounds which are either toxic or not easily biodegraded during secondary (biological) treatment^{65,66}.

The adsorption of ionic species has been investigated using various materials and adsorption has proven to be a particularly interesting technique in many applications. It allows for the removal of ions from very dilute solutions and possesses the ability to process large volumes of solutions when other separating methods seem unfavourable.

2.6.5.1 Adsorbents

Various materials have been used as adsorbents in the removal of anions, some of which include activated alumina⁶⁷, granular activated carbon⁶³, bone char⁶⁸, ion exchange resins⁶⁹, nanoparticles⁷⁰, natural fibers⁷¹ among others.

i) Activated alumina

Granulated aluminum oxide (activated alumina) has been used in many applications including in the removal of fluorides⁶⁶, arsenic⁷², lead⁷³, cadmium⁷³ in water. Activated alumina also finds applications in the adsorption of catalysts⁷⁵, polyethylene production⁷⁶, hydrogen peroxide production⁷⁷ in addition to its use as a selective adsorbent for many chemicals including fluoride⁷⁴, arsenic⁷² and many others⁷³. This adsorbent is attractive in that it is porous and as a result it has a very large surface area-to-weight ratio⁷⁴. Studies have shown that, when activated alumina is immersed in a liquid, it retains its integrity⁷². Activated alumina can adsorb gases and liquids without changing its form⁷². The original adsorption efficiency of activated alumina can be restored by heating it at temperatures between 177° to 316°C⁷⁴. When the desiccant is heated as described above, the water stored in its cavities is released thus making it possible for filters incorporating activated alumina to reused⁷⁴.

The adsorption process by activated alumina proceeds in two regeneration steps mainly (i) caustic (NaOH) regeneration and (ii) acid (H_2SO_4) neutralization (regeneration process). The main requirement for activated alumina adsorption to proceed optimally is that the pH range has to be maintained at ranges between 5.5 and 6.5^{78,79}.

Activated alumina is well understood, well established, and reliable. Activated alumina is therefore capable of meeting the desired product water requirements for arsenic and fluoride removal and the adsorption process requires minimal operator involvement. Even though activated alumina has proven to be a good adsorbent, it requires routine monitoring to determine when regeneration is necessary⁷⁹.

ii) Bone charcoal

Bone charcoal (bone char) implies to carbonized animal bone which contain porous crystalline matrix formed by hydroxide of calcium phosphate which can thus be exchanged with other ions such as fluorides ^{68, 81}. The application of bone char has been reported in the adsorption of metal species, such as copper⁸⁰, iron⁸⁰, nickel⁸⁰, and manganese⁸⁰. Regeneration of bone char can easily be achieved by rinsing the adsorbent with 2% NaOH rinse. The main drawback of using bone char as an adsorbent is that the pH of water should be maintained below a value of 6.5 to suppress any ion competition⁸².

iii) Ion exchange resins

Generally ion exchange involves the exchange of either positively charged ions (cation exchange), exchange negatively charged ions (anion exchange) or exchange of both cations and anions simultaneously (amphoteric exchange)^{69,84,85,88}.

However, ion exchangers suffers from the fact that they are not selective to particular ionic species but rather show binding preferences for certain ions or classes of ions, based on their chemistry, size of the ions, their charge, or their structure⁸⁶.

Conventional ion exchange resins consist of a cross-linked polymer matrix with a relatively uniform distribution of ion-active sites throughout the structure. Ion exchange materials are commercialized as spheres or sometimes granules with a specific size and uniformity to meet the needs of a particular application⁸⁷. The majority of ion exchange resins are prepared in spherical (bead) form, either as conventional resins with a polydispersed particle size distribution from about 0.3 mm to 1.2 mm (50-16 mesh) or as uniform particle sized resins with all beads in a narrow particle size range⁸⁸⁻⁹².

iv) Granular activated carbon

Activated carbon is an adsorbent that is widely used in wastewater treatment⁶⁷. The mode of adsorption involve the removal of pollutants by accumulation at the interface between the activated carbon (absorbent) and the wastewater (liquid phase) the adsorbing capacity of activated carbon is always associated with very high surface area per unit volume^{93,94}. A number of factors are known to influence carbon adsorption and they include temperature, pH, contact time, nature of adsorbate, presence of competing species as well as the chemistry of the carbon^{70,95}.

v) Metal based nanoparticles

Nanoparticles have received a wide attention in the adsorption processes bacuse of (i) They possess larger surface areas as compared to bulk particles and (ii) They can be functionalized with various chemical groups to significantly enhance their affinity towards target compounds^{96,97,105}.

Nanoparticles have been reported in the removal microbial agents in water (or as biocides⁹⁸⁻¹⁰⁰, in the removal of anionic species in water^{101,102}, and also in the removal of organics in water¹⁰³.

2.6.6 Nanotechnology

Specific control and design of materials at the molecular level may impart increased affinity, capacity, and selectivity for pollutants. In this regard, nanotechnology could play a key role in pollution prevention technologies¹⁰⁴. The benefits, which arise from the application of nanomaterials for remediation, would be more rapid or cost-effective clean-up of wastes¹⁰⁵⁻¹¹⁰.

There are four classes of nanoscale materials that have so far been subject to evaluation as suitable functional materials for water purification. These are dendrimers¹¹¹, metal-containing nanoparticles¹¹², zeolites¹¹³ and carbonaceous nanomaterials¹¹⁴. The reason for the attention to these nanoscale materials lies in their broad range of physicochemical properties which include high surface area to mass ratios which enhances their adsorption capacities and also the fact that they possess a wide distribution of reactive and disordered surface regions which also enhance adsorption of the target analytes¹¹⁶⁻¹¹⁸.

2.6.7 Titanium dioxide (TiO₂)

Titanium (IV) oxide or titania, is the most widespread form of titanium dioxidebearing ore around the world¹¹⁹. Rutile is the next most abundant and contains around 98% titanium dioxide in the ore¹²⁰. The metastable anatase and brookite phases convert irreversibly to the equilibrium rutile phase upon heating above temperatures in the range 600°C - 800°C¹¹⁹. Hence, titanium dioxide crystals are present in three different polymorphs in nature: Rutile, Anatase and Brookite in the order of their abundance. Titanium dioxide nanoparticles have been widely used in water treatment. These nanoparticles have the advantages of being readily available, inexpensive, and low with toxicity¹²¹.

In addition, TiO₂ is one of the popular materials used in various applications because of its semiconducting, photocatalytic, energy converting, electronic and gas sensing properties¹²². Nanoparticulate TiO₂ anatase, is also known to exhibit antibacterial as well as photocatalytic properties. Apart from its photocatalytic property, TiO₂ is also an excellent adsorbent. It has been widely used as an adsorbent for removal of pollutants in water¹²³.

2.6.8 Musa paradisiaca (banana plant) pseudostem fibers

Natural fibers are attractive for use in water treatment due to the fact that they are recyclable and biodegradable. The renewability and degradability of the fibrous materials from plant makes them to be more environmentally friendly compared to their synthetic counterparts¹²⁴.

Banana plants (*Musa paradisiaca*) grow in a wide variety of soils, as long as the soil is at least 60 cm deep, has good drainage and is not compacted¹²⁵. The fibre from banana plant is considered as an agricultural waste and an abundantly available renewable resource¹²⁶. Therefore banana plant can be cheaply available for use in various applications especially in water and waste water treatment^{127 -129}. Fibres obtained from banana pseudo-stem are characterized by their good mechanical, thermal and spectral characteristics⁷¹.

2.7 Characterisation

2.7.1 Scanning electron microscopy (SEM)

A scanning electron microscope (SEM) is useful in generating images of a sample which have been bombarded with a beam of electrons ¹³⁰. The signals can only be generated by SEM if the sample is electrically conductive (SEM active) ¹³¹. If the sample is not electrically conductive it has to be coated with conducting materials such as gold, carbon, chromium, osmium, tungsten or graphite ¹³².

2.7.2 Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR)

Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) is a technique which uses the electromagnetic radiation to cause vibration of asymmetrical heteronucleus and paramagnetic molecules¹³³. FTIR identifies chemical bonds in a molecule and also distinctive molecular fingerprints that can be used to screen and scan samples for many different components¹³⁴.

2.7.3 X-ray diffraction (XRD)

X-ray crystallography is useful technique in the identification of atomic and molecular structure of a crystal and it does so by giving a measure of angles and intensities of the diffracted beams, which are used to produce a three-dimensional picture of the density of electrons within the crystal. The information obtained from crystallographic measurements of the sample enables the determination of the electron density, the mean positions of the atoms in the crystal type of chemical bonds and their disorder¹³⁵.

2.7.4 Brunauer Emmett Teller (BET)

Brunauer–Emmett–Teller (BET) measurements provides the magnitude of the physical adsorption of gas molecules on a solid surface and relate this magnitude to the specific surface area of the material. The technique also provide a measure of other parameters such as external area and pore area evaluations to determine the total specific surface area in m²/g which provide clues on the effects of surface porosity and particle size¹³⁶.

Because gas absorption forms the basis of surface area/pore volume measurements, degassing of the sample before absorption is an important step to be considered¹³⁷.

2.7.5 Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA)

Thermogravimetric analysis or thermal gravimetric analysis (TGA) is a a thermal based technique in which physical and chemical properties of the sample are monitored at the conditions of increasing temperature (with constant heating rate),

or as a function of time (with constant temperature and/or constant mass loss)¹³⁸. TGA is useful in providing (i) sample physical information related to second-order phase transitions such as vaporization, sublimation, adsorption, absorption and desorption (ii) chemical information such as chemisorptions, desolvation, decomposition, and solid-gas reactions¹³⁹.

Therefore TGA measurements may reveal the trends for heat treatment of a sample as to whether there is mass loss or gain which may be related to either decomposition, oxidation, or loss of volatiles (such as moisture) depending on the nature of the sample¹⁴⁰.

Generally, TGA can be very useful in the evaluation of the thermal stability of a material such that in cases where the sample is thermally stable, no mass change will be observed and vice versa¹⁴¹.

2.7.6 Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)

In transmission electron microscopy (TEM) processes a beam of electrons is directed and passes through to an ultra-thin sample specimen and the interaction of electrons and sample specimen results in the image being formed which can then be magnified and detected by an appropriate sensor^{142,143}.

This technique is therefore very useful in the study of the electron scattering properties of the internal structure of the samples¹⁴³.

2.7.7 Raman spectroscopy

Raman spectroscopy is useful in the investigation of the chemical bonds for symmetrical and homonuclei molecules. Like FTIR it uses same region of electromagnetic radiation to cause the vibrations of the molecular bonds^{44,146}.

2.7.8 Elemental (CHNS) analyzer

A CHNS Analyzer is normally used to measure the elemental composition of a sample mainly a measure of carbon (C), hydrogen (H) and nitrogen (N), sulphur (S) and oxygen (O). A number of principles are normally employed including the combustion process to break down components into simple compounds which are then quantified, usually by infrared spectroscopy¹⁴⁷.

2.7.9 Zeta Potential

Zeta potential is a measure of the magnitude of the electrostatic or charge repulsion/attraction between particles, and is a function of the surface charge of the sample in solution. Zeta potential data is used widely in the measurements of the surface charge of the sample which is then useful in ascertaining of the causes of dispersion, aggregation or flocculation¹⁴⁸⁻¹⁵⁰. There are properties that are crucial when measuring the zeta potential and they include size and sample pH which can be used to locate the isoelectric point for the material being measured¹⁵².

2.7.10 Surface charge

Surface charge is a measure of the magnitude of the electrical potential difference between the inner and the outer surface of the different aggregate state of the

material (for example: liquid and gas, liquid and solid or gas and liquid). It can be used to study phenomena like particle repulsions or particle attractions¹⁵⁴.

2.8 Statistical evaluation

Statistical evaluations are carried out to validate data that have been generated from sampling up to detection methods. These include extraction percentages, adsorption capacities, adsorption efficiencies and percentage removal of contaminants, etc. However, other statistical tests that are known and have been carried out include quality control charts, standard deviations, patterns and correlations, linear regression of calibration curves, detection limits of instruments, linear response range, precision of standards and samples, recovery and blank values, student's t-test, the Q-test and the F-test for the complete validation of the data^{155,156}. All these are essential to complete the amount of analytical work that have been carried out and validate the results found thereafter.

n JOHANNESBURG

2.9 Conclusion

Human beings are frequently exposed to fluoride through water and in some areas concentrations are higher than the recommended limits set by the WHO for drinking water. Exposure to such high concentrations of fluoride can cause serious health problems such as dental, crippling and skeletal fluorosis and other neurological disorders. Various methods and adsorbents are available and widely reported in literature to remove fluorides from water, however some of these methods are expensive, labour-intensive, as well as the potential to cause secondary pollution and whereas some of these adsorbents often have low adsorption capacities.

Hence low-cost, environmentally compatible technology, highly selective removal methods continue to be sought. More attention should be directed to the research on cheap adsorbents in solving environmental problems such as fluorides in water to protect public health.

The combination of carbon materials, natural products, and nano particles hold promising techniques for the removal of many waterbone contaminants, hence TiO₂ coated *Musa paradisiaca* stem carbon have been investigated in this study to remove the amount of fluorides present in water to bring them to optimum levels safe for drinking water purposes.

2.10 References

1. Hong Seok K., Jun-Young A., Cheolyong K., Seokheon L., Inseong H.; Effect of anions and humic acid on the performance of nanoscale zero-valent iron particles coated with polyacrylic acid, Chemosphere 113 (2014) 93–100

2. Richardson S. D., Ternes T.A.; Water Analysis: Emerging contaminants and current issues. Reviews in Analytical Chemistry 4614–4648 (2011)

3. World Health Organization, Guidelines for Drinking-Water Quality; WHO, Geneva, Switzerland (2011) 195–24

4. Sivasankara V., Ramachandramoorthy T., Chandramohan A.; Fluoride removal from water using activated and MnO₂-coated Tamarind Fruit (*Tamarind usindica*) shell: Batch and column studies. Journal of Hazardous Materials177 (2010) 719–729

5. Tripathy S.S., Raichur A.M.; Abatement of fluoride from water using manganese dioxide-coated activated alumina, Journal of Hazardous Materials 153 (2008)

6. Brindha K., Elango L.; Fluoride in Groundwater: Causes, Implications and Mitigation Measures Applications and Environmental Management, 111-136

7. World Health Organization. Guidelines for drinking-water quality. 491. WHO, Geneva, Switzerland (2008)

8. Ncube E.J., Schutte C.F., The occurrence of fluoride in South African groundwater: A water quality and health problem, African Journals online, 31 (2005)

9. Chen Y., Guo Z., Wang X., Qiu C.; Sample preparation. Journal of Chromatography A 1184 (2008) 191–219

10. Wang Y., Wilson J.M., Van Briesen J.M.; The effect of sampling strategies on assessment of water quality criteria attainment, Journal of Environmental Management 154 (2015) 33-39

11. Wang X., the CGB Sampling Team; China geochemical baselines: Sampling methodology, Journal of Geochemical Exploration 148 (2015) 25–39

12. Lissalde S., Charriau A., Poulier G., Mazzella N., Buzier R., Guibaud G.; Overview of the Chemcatchers for the passive sampling of various pollutants in aquatic environments Part B: Field handling and environmental applications for the monitoring of pollutants and their biological effects, Talanta

13. Rajendran A., Mansiya C.; Physico-chemical analysis of ground water samples of coastal areas of south Chennai in the post-Tsunami scenario, Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety

14. Chen L., Huang X., Zhang Y., Yuan D.; A new polymeric ionic liquid-based magnetic adsorbent for the extraction of inorganic anions in water samples, Journal of Chromatography A 1403 (2015) 37–44

15. Teo C.W., Chuen P., Wong Y.; Enzyme augmentation of an anaerobic membrane bioreactor treating sewage containing organic particulates, Water Research 48 (2014) 335 -344

16. Pawliszyn J.; Sample preparation: Quo vadis? Analytical Chemistry 75 (2003) 2543–2558

17. Lopez-Ruiz B.; Advances in the determination of inorganic anions by ion chromatography, Journal of Chromatography A, 881 (2000) 607–627

18. Ramos L.; Critical overview of selected contemporary sample preparation techniques. Journal of Chromatography A, 1221 (2012) 84–98

19. Salleh S.H., Saito Y., Jinno K.; An approach to solventless sample preparation procedure for pesticides analysis using solid phase microextraction /supercritical fluid extraction technique. Analytica Chimica Acta 41 (2000) 69–77

20. Mahlman H.A., Leddicotte G.W., Moore L.; Separation of cobalt and zinc by liquid-liquid extraction. (1939) 1939–1941

21. Elgin J.C.; Solvent extraction. Industrial and Engineering Chemistry Research 41 (1949) 35–38

22. Jönsson J.A., Mathiasson L.; Liquid membrane extraction in analytical sample preparation. Trends in Analytical Chemistry 18 (1999) 318–325

23. Yang X., Li X., Huang K., Wei Q., Huang Z., Chen J., Xie Q.; Solvent extraction of gold (I) from alkaline cyanide solutions by the cetylpyridinium bromide/ tributylphosphate system. Minerals Engineering 22 (2009) 1068–1072

24. Wardencki W., Curyło J., Namieśnik J.; Trends in solventless sample preparation techniques for environmental analysis. 70 (2007) 275–288

25. Hennion M.; Solid-phase extraction: method development, sorbents, and coupling with liquid chromatography. Journal of Chromatography A 856 (1999) 3–54

26. Tuzen M., Saygi K. O., Soylak M.; Novel solid phase extraction procedure for gold (III) on Dowex M 4195 prior to its flame atomic absorption spectrometric determination. Journal of Hazardous Materials 156 (2008) 591–595

27. Yalcin S., Le X.C.; Low pressure chromatographic separation of inorganic arsenic species using solid phase extraction cartridges. Talanta 47 (1998) 787–796

28. Fatima M.D.; Solid-phase microextraction: a promising technique for sample preparation in environmental analysis - A review. Journal of Chromatography A 889 (2000) 3–14

29. O'Neil G.D., Fouskaki M., Kounaves S.P., Chaniotakis N.A.; The use of graphene oxide as a fixed charge carrier in ion-selective electrodes; Electrochemistry Communications 55 (2015) 51–54

30. Jackson P.E., Determination of inorganic ions in drinking water by ion chromatography, TrAc Trends in Analytical Chemistry, 20 (2001) 320-329

31. Tamisier-Karolak S.L., Le Potier I., Barlet O., Czok M.; Analysis of anions in aqueous samples by ion chromatography and capillary electrophoresis A comparative study of peak modeling and validation criteria, Journal of Chromatography A, 852 (1999) 487–498

32. Yip N., Tiraferri A., Phillip W., Schiffman J.D., Elimelech M.; High performance thin-film composite forward osmosis membrane, Environmental Science and Technology 44 (2010) 3812–3818

33. Lorente-Ayza M.M., Mestre S., Menendez M., Sanchez E.; Comparison of extruded and pressed low cost ceramic supports for microfiltration membranes, Journal of the European Ceramic Society 35 (2015) 3681–3691

34. Katsoufidou K.S., Sioutopoulos D.C., Yiantsios S.G., Karabelas A.J.; UF membrane fouling by mixtures of humic acids and sodium alginate: Fouling mechanisms and reversibility; Desalination 264 (2010) 220–227

35. Hu K., Dickson J.M.; Nanofiltration membrane performance on fluoride removal from water, Journal of Membrane Science 279 (2006) 529–538.

36. Seema S., Arun S., Isloor M., Ismai A.F.; A review on RO membrane technology: Developments and challenges, Desalination 368 (2015) 10–26

37. Amor Z., Bariou B., Mameri N., Taky M., Nicolas S., Elmidaoui A.; Fluoride removal from brackish water by electrodialysis, Desalination 133 (2001) 215–223
38. Rao G., Hiibel S.R., Achilli A., Childress A.E.; Factors contributing toflux improvement in vacuum-enhanced direct contact membrane distillation, Desalination 367 (2015) 197–205

39. Lia L., Donga J., Nenoff T.M., Lee R., Desalination by reverse osmosis using MFI zeolite membranes, Journal of Membrane Science 243 (2004) 401–404

40. DuvaP- J.M., Folkers B., Mulder M.H.V., Desgrandchamps G., Smolders C.A.; Adsorbent filled membranes for gas separation. Part 1, Improvement of the gas separation properties of polymeric membranes by incorporation of microporous adsorbents, Journal of Membrane Science, 80 (1993) 189–198

41. Rao G., Hiibel S.R., Achilli A., Childress A.E.; Factors contributing to flux improvement in vacuum-enhanced direct contact membrane distillation, Desalination 367 (2015) 197–205

42. Ginic-Markovic M., Barclay T.G., Constantopoulos K.T., Markovic E., Clarke S.R., Matisons J.G.; Biofouling resistance of polysulfobetaine coated reverse osmosis membranes, Desalination 369 (2015) 37–45

43. Cath T.Y.; Osmotically and thermally driven membrane processes for enhancement of water recovery in desalination processes, Desalination and Water Treatment 15 (2010) 279–286

44. Sehn P.; Fluoride removal with extra low energy reverse osmosis membranes:
Three years of large scalefield experience in Finland, Desalination 223 (2008) 73–
84

45. Safarpour M., Khataee A., Vatanpour V.; Thin film nanocomposite reverse osmosis membrane modified by reduced graphene oxide/TiO₂ with improved desalination performance, Journal of Membrane Science 489 (2015) 43–54

46. Agrawal J.P., Sourirajan S.; Reverse Osmosis, Industrial and Engineering Chemistry, 61(11) (1969)

47. Katelan-Kunst L., Dananir V., Kunst B., Koutic K.; Preparation and porosity of cellulose triacetate reverse osmosis membranes, Journal of Membrane Science 109 (1996) 223–230

 Matsuura T., Sourirajan S.; Materials Science of Reverse-Osmosis-Ultrafiltration Membranes, American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, (1985)
 Dvorak B., Skipton S.; Drinking Water Treatment: Sediment Filtration, NebGuide, University of Nebraska, Lincoln (2013)

50. Höga A., Ludwiga J., Beery M.; The use of integrated flotation and ceramic membrane filtration for surface water treatment with high loads of suspended and dissolved organic matter, Journal of Water Process Engineering 6 (2015) 129–135 51. Mulligan C.N., Davarpanah N., Fukue M., Inoue T.; Filtration of contaminated suspended solids for the treatment of surface water, Chemosphere 74 (2009) 779–786

52. Sarbu R., Badulescu C., Toth L.; Waste water treatment by flotation, Acta Montanistica Slovaca 10(1) (2005) 97–99

53. Rubio J., Carissimi E., Rosa J.J.; Flotation in water and wastewater treatment and reuse: recent trends in Brazil, International Journal of Environment and Pollution 30(2) (2007) 193

54. Girault R., Bridoux G., Nauleau F., Poullain C., Buffet J., Peu P., Sadowski A.G., Béline F.; Anaerobic co-digestion of waste activated sludge and greasy

sludge from flotation process: Batch versus CSTR experiments to investigate optimal design, Bioresource Technology 105 (2012) 1–8

55. Wastewater Technology Fact Sheet, Chemical Precipitation, United States Environmental Protection Agency, EPA 832-F-00-018, 2000

56. Oncel M.S., Muhcu A., Demirbas E., Kobya M.; A comparative study of chemical precipitation and electrocoagulation for treatment of coal acid drainage wastewater, Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering 1 (2013) 989–995

57. Grimshaw P., Calo J.M., Hradil G.; Cyclic electrowinning/precipitation (CEP) system for the removal of heavy metal mixtures from aqueous solutions, Chemical Engineering Journal 175 (2011) 103–109

58. Trinh T.K., Kang L.S.; Response surface methodological approach to optimize the coagulation–flocculation process in drinking water treatment, Chemical Engineering Research and Design 89 (2011) 1126–1135

59. Leea J.J., Chab J.H., Ben Aimc R., Hand K.B., Kim C.W.; Fiber filter as an alternative to the process of flocculation–sedimentation for water treatment, Desalination 231 (2008) 323–331

60. Lee J.W., Khan S.B., Marwani H.M., Akhtar K., Asiri A.M., Tariq M., Chani S., Seo J., Han H., Development of composite membranes as selective adsorbent for yttrium ion, International Journal of Electrochemical Sciences 8 (2013) 12028– 12036

61. Hsuen H.K.; An improved linear driving force approximation for intraparticle adsorption, Chemical Engineering Science 55 (2000) 3475–3480

62. Onyango M.S., Kojima Y., Aoyi O., Bernardo E.C., Matsuda H.; Adsorption equilibrium modeling and solution chemistry dependence of fluoride removal from

water by trivalent cation-exchanged zeolite F-9, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 279 (2004) 341–350

63. Gibert O., Lefe`vre B., Ferna´ndez M., Bernat X., Paraira M., Calderer M., Martı´nez-Llado X.; Characterising biofilm development on granular activated carbon used for drinking water production, Water Research 47 (2013) 1101–1110 64. Zhang F.; Preparation of cation exchange resin filled EVAL hollow fiber membrane adsorbent, International Journal of Chemistry 1(1) (2009) 87–94 65. Anirudhan T.S., Ramachandran M.; Adsorptive removal of basic dyes from aqueous solutions by surfactant modified bentonite clay (organoclay): Kinetic and

competitive adsorption isotherm, Process Safety and Environmental Protection 95 (2015) 215–225

66. Khalili F., Al-Banna G.; Adsorption of uranium(VI) and thorium(IV) by insolubilized humic acid from Ajloun soil e Jordan, Journal of Environmental Radioactivity 146 (2015) 16–26

67. Tripathy S.S., Raichur A.M.; Abatement of fluoride from water using manganese dioxide-coated activated alumina, Journal of Hazardous Materials 153 (2008) 1043–1051

68. Smittakorn S., Jirawongboonrod N., Mongkolnchai-arunya S., Durnford D.; Homemade bone charcoal adsorbent for defluoridation of groundwater in Thailand, Journal of Water and Health 8(4) (2010) 826-836

69. Miller W.S., Castagna C.J., Pieper A.W., Understanding Ion-Exchange Resins For Water Treatment Systems, GE Water & Process Technologies.

70. Pradeep T., Anshup, Noble metal nanoparticles for water purification: A critical review, Thin Solid Films 517 (2009) 6441–6478

71. Kiruthika A.V., Veluraja K.; Experimental Studies on the Physico-chemical Properties of Banana Fibre from Various Varieties, Fibers and Polymers 10(2) (2009) 193–199

72. Hao J., Han M.J., Meng X.; Preparation and evaluation of thiol-functionalized activated alumina for arsenite removal from water, Journal of Hazardous Materials 167 (2009) 1215–1221

73. Naiya T.K., Bhattacharya A.K., Das S.K.; Adsorption of Cd(II) and Pb(II) from aqueous solutions on activated alumina, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 333 (2009) 14–26

74. Tripathy S.S., Bersillon J.L., Gopal K.; Removal of fluoride from drinking water by adsorption onto alum-impregnated activated alumina, Separation and Purification Technology 50 (2006) 310–317

75. Surisetty V.R., Eswaramoorthi I., Dalai A.K.; Comparative study of higher alcohols synthesis over alumina and activated carbon-supported alkali-modified MoS2 catalysts promoted with group VIII metals, Fuel 96 (2012) 77–84

76. Granchi D., Ciapetti G., Amato I., Pagani S., Cenni E., Savarino L., Avnet S., Peris J.L., Pellacani A., Baldini A., Giunti A.; The influence of alumina and ultra high molecular weight polyethylene particles on esteoblast-oesteoclast cooperation, Biomaterials 25 (2004) 4037–4045

77. Ikhlaq A., Brown D.R., Kasprzyk-Hordern B.; Mechanisms of catalytic ozonation: An investigation into superoxide ion radical and hydrogen peroxide formation during catalytic ozonation on alumina and zeolites in water, Applied Catalysis B: Environmental 129, (2013) 437–449

78. Camacho L.M., Torres A., Saha D., Deng S.; Adsorption equilibrium and kinetics of fluoride on sol-gel-derived activated alumina adsorbents, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 349 (2010) 307–313

79. Chenga J., Meng X., Jing C., Hao J.; La3+-modified activated alumina for fluoride removal from water, Journal of Hazardous Materials 278 (2014) 343–349

80. Moreno J.C., Gómez R., Giraldo L.; Removal of Mn, Fe, Ni and Cu lons from Wastewater Using Cow Bone Charcoal, Materials 3 (2010) 452-466

81. Mohammed A., Aboje A.A., Auta M., Jibril M.; A Comparative Analysis and Characterization of Animal Bones as Adsorbent, Advances in Applied Science Research 3(5) (2012) 3089–3096

82. Ebrahimi S., Roberts D.J.; Bioregeneration of single use nitrate selective ionexchange resin enclosed in a membrane: Kinetics of desorption, Separation and Purification Technology 146 (2015) 268–275

83. Wheaton R.M, Lefevre L.J.; Ion Exchange Resins, Fundamentals of Ion Exchange, DOWEX

84. Vogel C., Meier-Haack J.; Preparation of ion-exchange materials and membranes, Desalination 342 (2014) 156–174

85. Lafond E., Cau Dit Coumes C., Gauffinet S., Chartier D., Le Bescop P., Stefan L., Nonat A.; Investigation of the swelling behavior of cationic exchange resins saturated with Na⁺ ions in a C₃S paste, Cement and Concrete Research 69 (2015) 61-71

86. Alyüz B., Veli S.; Kinetics and equilibrium studies for the removal of nickel and zinc from aqueous solutions by ion exchange resins, Journal of Hazardous Materials 167 (2009) 482–488

87. Gaoa J., Wang S., Wanga J., Caoa L., Tanga S., Xia Y.; Effect of SO_2 on the amine-based CO_2 capture solvent and improvement using ion exchange resins, International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control 37 (2015) 38–45

88. Sharbatmaleki M., Unz R.F., Batista J.R.; Potential mechanisms for bioregeneration of perchlorate-containing ion-exchange resin, Water Research 75 (2015) 1–10

89. Juan F., Huaiyi Z.; Optimization of synthesis of spherical lignosulphonate resin and its structure characterization, Chinese Journal of Chemical Engineering 16(3) (2008) 407–410

90. Wolowicz A., Hubicki Z.; Comparison of strongly basic anion exchange resins applicability for the removal of palladium (II) ions from acidic solutions, Chemical Engineering Journal 171 (2011) 206–215

91. Sharbatmaleki M., Batista J.R.; Multi-cycle bioregeneration of spent perchlorate-containing macroporous selective anion-exchange resin, Water Research 46 (2015) 21–-32

92. Darracq G., Boron J., Joyeux M.; Kinetic and isotherm studies on perchlorate sorption by ion-exchange resins in drinking water treatment, Journal of Water Process Engineering 3 (2014) 123–131

93. Xu J., Gao N., Tang Y., Deng Y., Sui M.; Perchlorate removal using granular activated carbon supported iron compounds: Synthesis, characterization and reactivity, Journal of Environmental Sciences 2010, 22(11) 1807–1813

94. Mahmudov R., Huang C.P.; Perchlorate removal by activated carbon adsorption, Separation and Purification Technology 70 (2010) 329–337

95. Lin S.Y., Chen W.F., Cheng M.T., Li Q.; Investigation of factors that affect cationic surfactant loading on activated carbon and perchlorate adsorption,

Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical Engineering Aspects 434 (2013) 236– 242

96. Xiong Z., Zhao D., Panb G.; Rapid and complete destruction of perchlorate in water and ion-exchange brine using stabilized zero-valent iron nanoparticles, Water Research 41 (2007) 3497–3505

97. Tiwari D.K., Behari J., Sen P., Application of Nanoparticles in Waste Water Treatment, World Applied Sciences Journal 3(3) (2008) 417–433

98. Alhooshani K.R.; Adsorption of chlorinated organic compounds from water with cerium oxide activated carbon composite, Arabian Journal of Chemistry (2015), doi:10.1016/j.arabjc.2015.04.013

99. Mueller N.C., Nowack B.; Exposure modelling of engineered nanoparticles in the environment, Environmental Science & Technology 42 (2008) 4447–4453

100. Thatai S., Khurana P., Boken J., Prasad S., Kumar D.; Nanoparticles and core–shell nanocomposite based new generation water remediation materials and analytical techniques: A review, Microchemical Journal 116 (2014) 62–76

101. Fu F.L., Wang Q.; Removal of heavy metal ions from wastewaters: a review, Journal of Environmental Management 92 (2011) 407–418

102. Theron J., Walker J.A.; Nanotechnology and water treatment: applications and emerging opportunities. Critical Reviews in Microbiology 34(1) (2008) 43–69 103. Pang Y., Zeng G., Tang L., Zhang Y., Liu Y., Lei X., Li S., Zhang J., Xie G.; PEI grafted magnetic porous powder for highly effective adsorption of heavy metal ions. Desalination 28 (2011) 278–284

104. Phu D.V., Quoc L.A., Duy N.N., Hien N.Q.; Study of incorporation of silver nanoparticles onto PE-g-PAAc nonwoven fabric by γ-irradiation for water treatment, Radiation Physics and Chemistry 88 (2013) 90–94

105. Dankovich T.A., Smith J.A.; Incorporation of copper nanoparticles into paper for point-of-use water purification, Water Research 63 (2014) 245-251

106. Lakshmanan R., Okoli C., Boutonnet M., Järås S., Rajarao G.K.; Effect of magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles in surface water treatment: Trace minerals and microbes, Bioresource Technology 129 (2013) 612–615

107. Kim J., Buggen B.V.; The use of nanoparticles in polymeric and ceramic membrane structures: review of manufacturing procedures and performance improvement for water treatment, Environmental Pollution 158 (2010) 2335–2349 108. Khin M.M., Nair A.S., Babu V.J., Murugana R., Ramakrishna S.; A review on nanomaterials for environmental remediation, Energy and Environmental Science 5 (2012) 8075–8109

109. Xiaolei Q., Jonathon, B., Qilin, L., Pedro, A.; Nanotechnology for a safe and sustainable water supply: enabling integrated water treatment and reuse, Accounts of Chemical Reserach 46 (2013) 834–843

110. Carroll D.O., Sleep B., Krol M., Boparai H., Kocur C.; Nanoscale zero valent iron and bimetallic particles for contaminated site remediation, Advances in Water Resources 51 (2013) 104–122

111. Abkenar S.S., Malek R.M.A., Mazaheri F.; Dye adsorption of cotton fabric grafted with PEI dendrimers: Isotherm and kinetic studies, Journal of Environmental management 163 (2015) 53-61

112. Donovan A.R., Adams C.D., Ma Y., Stephan C., Eichholz T., Shi H.; Single particle ICP-MS characterization of titanium dioxide, silver and gold nanoparticles during drinking water treatment, Chemosphere 144 (2016) 148–153

113. Ikhlaq A., Brown D.R., Kasprzyk-Hordern B.; Catalytic ozonation for the removal of organic contaminants in water on ZSM-5 zeolites Applied Catalysis B: Environmental 154 (2014) 110–122

114. Parnell C.M., Watanabe F., Nasini U.B., Berry B.C., Mitchell T., Shaikh A.U., Ghosh A.; Electrochemical sensing of hydrogen peroxide using a cobalt (III) complex supported on carbonaceous nanomaterials, Journal of Electroanalytical Chemistry 740 (2015) 37–44

115. Simeonidis K., Kaprara E., Samaras T., Angelakeris M., Pliatsikas N., Vourlias G., Mitrakas M., Andritsos N.; Optimizing magnetic nanoparticles for drinking water technology: The case of Cr(VI), Science of the Total Environment, (2015)

116. Mecha C.A., Pillay V.L.; Development and evaluation of woven fabric microfiltration membranes impregnated with silver nanoparticles for potable water treatment, Journal of Membrane Science 458 (2014) 149–156

117. Bhaumik M., Choi H.J., McCrindle R.I., Maity A.; Composite nanofibers prepared from metallic iron nanoparticles and polyaniline: High performance for water treatment applications, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 425 (2014) 75–82

118. Lombi E., Donner E., Taheri S., Tavakkoli E., Jämting Å.K., McClure S., Naidu R., Miller B.W., Scheckel K.G., Vasilev K.; Transformation of four silver/silver chloride nanoparticles during anaerobic treatment of wastewater and post-processing of sewage sludge, Environmental Pollution 176 (2013) 193–197 119. Wanga D., Zhanga X., Suna P., Lub S., Wanga L., Wanga C., Liu Y.; Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting with Rutile TiO₂ Nanowires Array: Synergistic

Effect of Hydrogen Treatment and Surface Modification with Anatase Nanoparticles, Electrochimica Acta 130 (2014) 290–295

120. Wang Z., Xiao C., Yamada S., Yoshinaga K., Bu X.R., Zhang M.; Concentration-driven phase control for low temperature synthesis of phase-pure anatase and rutile titanium oxide, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 448 (2015) 280–286

121. Guptaa S.K., Singha J., Anbalagana K., Kothari P., Bhatiaa R.R., Mishra P.K., Manjuladevi V., Guptac R.K., Akhtar J.; Synthesis, phase to phase deposition and characterization of rutile nanocrystalline titanium dioxide (TiO_2) thin films, Applied Surface Science 264 (2013) 737–742

122. Dolat D., Moziaa S., Wróbel R.J., Moszynski ´ D., Ohtani B., Guskos N., Morawski A.W.; Nitrogen-doped, metal-modified rutile titanium dioxide as photocatalysts for water remediation, Applied Catalysis B: Environmental 162 (2015) 310–318

123. García-Valverde M.T., Lucena R., Galán-Cano F., Cárdenas S., Valcárcel M.; Carbon coated titanium dioxide nanotubes: Synthesis, characterization and potential application as sorbents in dispersive micro solid phase extraction, Journal Chromatography A 1343 (2014) 26–32

124. Imam M.Z., Akter S.; *Musa paradisiaca* L. and *Musa sapientum* L.: A Phytochemical and Pharmacological Review, Journal of Applied Pharmaceutical Science 01(05) (2011) 14–20

125. Kulkarni A.G, Satyanarayana K.G., Rohatgi P.K.; Mechanical Properties of banana fibres, Journal of Materials Science 18 (1983) 2290–2296

126. Preethi P., Balakrishna M.G.; Physical and chemical properties of banana fibre extracted from commercial banana cultivars grown in Tamilnadu State, Agrotechnology (2013) S11

127. Castro R.S.D., LaeRcio C., Guilherme F., Padiha P.M. Saeki M.J., Zara L.F.,

Martines M.A.U., Castro G.R.; Banana peel applied to the solid phase extraction of copper and lead from water: Preconcentration of metal ions with fruit waste, Industrial and Engineering Chemistry Research 50(6) (2011) 3446–3451

128. Becker H., de Matos R.F., de Souza J.A., de A. Lima D., De Souza F.T.C., Longhinotti E.; Pseudo-Stem Banana Fibers: Characterization and Chromium Removal, Orbital: The Electronic Journal of Chemistry 5(3) (2013) 164–170

129. Abirami J., Brindha P., Raj D.C, Evaluation of toxicity profiles of *Musa paradisiaca* I (pseudostem) juice, International Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmaceutical Sciences 6(1) (2014) 9–11

130. Suga M., Asahina S., Sakuda Y., Kazumori H., Nishiyama H., Nokuo T., Alfredsson V., Kjellman T., Stevens S.M., Cho H.S., Cho M., Han L., Che S., Anderson M.W., Schüth F., Deng H., Yaghi O.M., Liu Z., Jeong H.Y., Stein A., Sakamoto K., Ryoo R., Terasaki O.; Recent progress in scanning electron microscopy for the characterization of fine structural details of nano materials, Progress in Solid State Chemistry 42 (2014) 1-21

131. Herrera-Basurto R., López-Lorente A.I., Valcárcel M.; Scanning electron microscopy of carbon nanotubes dispersed in ionic liquid: solvent influence study, Microchemical Journal (2015)

132. Lee J., Zheng X., Roberts R.C., Feng P.X.L.; Scanning electron microscopy characterization of structural features in suspended and non-suspended graphene by customized CVD growth, Diamond & Related Materials 54 (2015) 64–73

133. He Z., Que W., Chen J., He Y., Wang G.; Surface chemical analysis on the carbon-doped mesoporous TiO₂ photocatalysts after post-thermal treatment: XPS and FTIR characterization, Journal of Physics and Chemistry of Solids 74 (2013) 924–928

134. Baudot C., Tan C.M., Kong J.C.; FTIR spectroscopy as a tool for nanomaterial characterization, Infrared Physics & Technology 53 (2010) 434–438 135. Centeno A., Blanco C., Santamarı'a R., Granda M., Mene'ndez R.; Further studies on the use of Raman spectroscopy and X-ray diffraction for the characterisation of TiC-containing carbon–carbon composites, CARBON 50 (2012) 3240–3246

136. Passe-Coutrin N., Altenor S., Cossement D., Jean-Marius C., Gaspard S.; Comparison of parameters calculated from the BET and Freundlich isotherms obtained by nitrogen adsorption on activated carbons: A new method for calculating the specific surface area, Microporous and Mesoporous Materials 111 (2008) 517–522

137. Gomez-Serrano V., Gonzalez-Garcia C.M., Gonzalez-Martin M.L.; Nitrogen adsorption isotherms on carbonaceous materials. Comparison of BET and Langmuir surface areas, Powder Technology 116 (2001) 103–108

138. Jaroniec M., Gilpin R.K., Ramler J., Choma J.; Characterization of microporous carbons by using TGA curves measured under controlled conditions, Thermochimica Acta 272 (1996) 65–73

139. Burhennea L., Messmer J., Aicher T., Laborie M.P.; The effect of the biomass components lignin, cellulose and hemicellulose on TGA and fixed bed pyrolysis, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis 101 (2013) 177–184

140. Singh S., Wu C., Williams P.T.; Pyrolysis of waste materials using TGA-MS and TGA-FTIR as complementary characterisation techniques, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis 94 (2012) 99–107

141. Li H., Zhao N., He C., Shi C., Du X., Li J.; Thermogravimetric analysis and TEM characterization of the oxidation and defect sites of carbon nanotubes synthesized by CVD of methane, Materials Science and Engineering A 473 (2008) 355–359

142. Trayner S., Hao A., Downes R., Park J.G., Su Y.F., Liang R.; High-resolution TEM analysis of flatten carbon nanotube packing in nanocomposites, Synthetic Metals 204 (2015) 103–109

143. Du H.; A nonlinear filtering algorithm for denoising HR(S) TEM micrographs, Ultramicroscopy 151 (2015) 62–67

144. Naumenko A., Gnatiuk I., Smirnova N., Eremenko A.; Characterization of solgel derived TiO₂/ZrO₂ films and powders by Raman spectroscopy, Thin Solid Films 520 (2012) 4541–4546

145. Mahdjoub N., Allen N., Kelly P., Vishnyakov V.; SEM and Raman study of thermally treated TiO₂ anatase nanopowders: Influence of calcination on photocatalytic activity, Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology A: Chemistry 211 (2010) 59–64

146. Santos E.B., de Souza e Silva J.M., Mazali I.O.; Raman spectroscopy as a tool for the elucidation of nanoparticles with core–shell structure of TiO_2 and MoO_3 , Vibrational Spectroscopy 54 (2010) 89–92

147. Eksperiandova L.P., Fedorov O.I., Stepanenko N.A.; Estimation of metrological characteristics of the element analyzer EuroVector EA-3000 and its potential in the single-reactor CHNS mode, Microchemical Journal 99 (2011) 235–238

148. Ohsawal K., Murata M., Ohshima H.; Zeta potential and surface charge density of polystyrene-latex; comparison with synaptic vesicle and brush border membrane vesicle, Colloid and Polymer Science 264 (1986)1005–1009

149. Doymus K.; The Effect of Ionic Electrolytes and pH on the Zeta Potential of Fine Coal Particles, Turkish Journal of Chemistry 31 (2007) 589–597

150. Hunter R.J., 'Zeta Potential in Colloids Science', Academic Press, NY, 1981 151. Lyklema, J.; Fundamentals of Interface and Colloid Science: Volume 1 (Fundamentals), Academic Press, UK. (2000) Everett, D.H. Basic Principles of Colloid Science, The Royal Society of Chemistry, UK. (1994)

152. Savaji K.V., Niitsoo O., Couzis A.; Influence of particle/solid surface zeta potential on particle adsorption kinetics, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 431 (2014) 165–175

153. Arcibar-Orozco J.A., Josue D.B., Rios-Hurtado J.C., J. Rangel-Mendez R.; Influence of iron content, surface area and charge distribution in the arsenic removal by activated carbons, Chemical Engineering Journal 249 (2014) 201–209 154. Han M.J., Baroña G.N.B., Jung B.; Effect of surface charge on hydrophilically modified poly(vinylidene fluoride) membrane for microfiltration, Desalination 270 (2011) 76–83

155. Skoog, D. A. Principles of Instrumental Analysis. Saunders College Publishing, New York, (1985)

156. Ortiz M.C., Sarabia L.A., Sa´ nchez M.S., Herrero A.; Quality of Analytical Measurements: Statistical Methods for Internal Validation, Elsevier B.V. (2009)



CHAPTER 3

EXPERIMENTAL METHODOLOGY

This chapter outlines the general procedures and experimental work that was carried out in this project. It includes the procedures that were done for sample preparation, analysis of fluoride ions, sampling of *Musa paradisiaca (MP)*, processing of MP, preparation of carbon material from MP, characterization and application of TiO₂-coated *Musa paradisiaca* stem carbon for the adsorption and removal of fluorides in ground and surface water.

3.1 MP sample collection

MP stems were collected from Mbabane, Hhohho region of Swaziland between July 2014 and May 2015. The MP stems were reduced to smaller equal sized pieces using a sharp house knife and then separated into inner, outer and unseparated parts. The three sets of the materials were autoclaved and bleached using two different bleaching agents mainly 8% sodium hydroxide (after optimization) and 1.7% Sodium chlorite¹ to remove pigments, lignin, and tannin before being dried under shadow light.

3.2 Sampling

Water samples were collected from various treatment plants and ground water sources in Gauteng, Mpumalanga and North West provinces in South Africa. Three samples were taken from each of the sampling points and physico-chemical

parameters such as pH, temperature and conductivity were measured on-site. Samples were collected using polypropylene sampling bottles, which were prewashed with soap and water, rinsed with deionised water, soaked in nitric acid and finally the sampling bottles were rinsed with the sample three times prior to filling up with the water sample. Water samples were stored in a cooler box (with ice bags) and immediately transported to the laboratory for analysis. The amount of total dissolved solids was determined and then samples were stored in the refrigerator at 4^oC to minimize sample decomposition until further analysis.

3.3 Sample preparation

Normally, water samples collected for the analysis of anionic species (chloride, nitrates, sulphates fluorides etc) by ion chromatography (IC) require very minimal sample pre-treatment. In most cases the sample preparation may only involve filtration using appropriate filter such as to eliminate suspended solids. For more complex aqueous samples such as industrial effluents dilution may be employed to correct for the high concentrations of analytes present in such complex matrices.

3.4 Preparation of MP stems carbon

MP stem was collected, cut into slices of equal size (as thin discs) and divided into three portions and autoclaved for an hour. Autoclaved MP stem discs were soaked into a reagent of bleaching action to expel out tannin from soft fibers that is, in 4%, 5%, 6%, 7% and 8% NaOH, for 2 h and 1.7% NaClO₂ for 4 h¹. Tannin expelled

MP was then dried under shadow light. The mass was then carbonized in muffle furnace at 100, 150 and 200°C for 2 h.

3.5 Preparation of TiO₂-coated MP stem carbon

50 mL of Titanium tetraisopropoxide (TTIP) was mixed with about 5 g of the three portions of MP dried mass and stirred for about 10 min. Double distilled water was then added to the above system drop wise and slowly to facilitate uniformity in the dispersion of TTIP until there is a formation of a precipitate in white color along with the fibers. The wet mass was then filtered before its weight was recorded. The TiO₂ impregnated MP fibers were divided into three sets and carbonized in muffle furnace at 100, 150 and 200°C respectively for 2 h in an inert atmosphere. Then the carbonized MP dispersed with TiO₂ was desiccated and stored under moisture free conditions. The prepared carbon materials (**Table 3.1**) were expected to have their property identity based on influence of the carbonization temperatures as well as the amount and type of bleaching agents).

Carbon	Preparation
MPCExt-Ti200	Exterior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,} TiO ₂ -coated at 200 ⁰ C
MPCBoth-Ti200	Both exterior and interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO ₂ , TiO ₂ - coated at 200° C
MPCInt-Ti200	Interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO ₂ , TiO ₂ -coated at 200 ⁰ C
MPCExt-V200	Exterior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,} virgin/non-impregnated at
	20 ⁰ C

 Table 3.1 Carbonized materials prepared under this study
MPCBoth-V200	Both exterior and interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,}
	virgin/non-impregnated at 200 ⁰ C
MPCInt-V200	Interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,} virgin/non-impregnated at
	200°C
MPCExt-Ti150	Exterior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO ₂ , TiO ₂ -coated at 150 ⁰ C
MPCBoth-Ti150	Both exterior and interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO ₂ , TiO ₂ -
	coated at 150 ⁰ C
MPCInt-Ti150	Interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO ₂ , TiO ₂ -coated at 150 ⁰ C
MPCExt-V150	Exterior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,} virgin/non-impregnated at
	150°C
MPCBoth-V150	Both exterior and interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,}
	Virgin/non-impregnated at 150°C
MPCInt-V150	Interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,} virgin/non-impregnated at
MPCExt-Ti100	Exterior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO ₂ , TiO ₂ -coated at 100 ⁰ C
MPCBoth-Ti100	Both exterior and interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO ₂ , TiO ₂ -
	coated at 100 ⁰ C
MPCInt-Ti100	Interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO ₂ , TiO ₂ -coated at 100 ⁰ C
MPCExt-V100	Exterior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,} virgin/non-impregnated at
	100 ⁰ C
MPCBoth-V100	Both exterior and interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,}
	Virgin/non-impregnated at 100 ⁰ C
MPCInt-V100	Interior part, 8%NaOH, 1.7% NaClO _{2,} virgin/non-impregnated at
	100 ⁰ C

3.6 Characterization experiments

3.6.1 Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy

Perkin Elmer Spectrum 100 FTIR spectrometer, (Massachusetts, USA) was used to investigate the presence of organic and inorganic functional groups present in the MP carbon material³. All TiO₂-coated MP carbon adsorbents were crushed into fine powder (<45 µm) and analysed over the spectral range of 4 500 cm⁻¹ and 500 cm⁻¹. The difference between the virgin (non-impregnated) MP carbon and TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon in terms of the presence and/or absence of functional groups were monitored by FT-IR. Moreover the influence of the carbonization temperatures and bleaching properties on the functional groups on the carbonized materials were followed from the FTIR spectra.

3.6.2 Scanning electron microscopy (SEM)

The surface structures/morphology of the MP stem carbon was analysed by Tescan VEGA 3 XMU scanning electron microscopy (Brno, Czech Republic). SEM was used to acquire the information about the morphology of the carbonized material and its changes with respect to thermal and chemical effects⁴. The adsorbents were crushed into fine powder and sieved to uniform size (<45 µm). All micrographs were taken at the same magnification, working distance and beam capacity. XMAX Oxford instruments EDS was also carried out to understand the presence of elements dispersed on the carbon matrix.

3.6.3 X-ray diffraction (XRD)

The Rigaku Ultima IV X-ray diffractometer XRD (Tokyo, Japan) was used in this study to find out the crystal and phases of TiO_2 on the adsorbent material. XRD was carried out to ascertain the crystalline/armophous nature of the material and crystalline if any bound to the carbon's surface⁵.

3.6.4 Brunauer, Emmett, Teller (BET)

The nitrogen sorption porosimetry was carried out using a Micrometrics ASAP 2020 surface area and porosity analyzer (Atlanta, Georgia, USA). Brunauer, Emmett and Teller (BET) analysis is the main technique that was used to determine specific surface area, specific pore volume, pore size distribution and average pore diameter values of the MP stem carbon. This is done to understand the surface properties of the MP carbon and its variation with respect to external modification by thermal and chemical effects⁶. The surface properties include pore size, pore volume, surface area etc along with the prediction of particle size range based on adsorption-desorption hysteresis curve type. Samples were degassed at 150 °C for 180 min and analyzed under nitrogen atmosphere.

3.6.5 Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA)

Thermal stabilities of the adsorbents were investigated using a Perkin Elmer TGA 4000 (Massachusetts, USA). This was used to investigate the behavior of the MP carbon under thermal effect and to understand its thermal stability. Adsorbent sample weight was monitored as the temperature increased from 30°C to 800°C at 10°C/min under a nitrogen atmosphere with the flow rate set at 20 mL/min. A

thermal analysis curve was generated by plotting the temperature change against the weight loss in percentages whereby a weight loss at any given temperature signify a thermal activity which means a thermal decay of a particular constituent of the adsorbent material⁷.

3.6.6 Elemental (CHN) analysis

A LECO CHN Analyzer (St Joseph, Michigan, USA) was used in this study for elemental analysis of the adsorbent material to substantiate the influence of the percentage of C, H and N in the adsorption pattern for fluoride. Moreover, the calculations of these elements along with analysis of ash content can be used to predict the suitability of the carbonized material for solid fuel applications⁸.

These techniques were at our disposal, some were available from our collaborators and neighboring institutions.

3.6.7 Zeta potential UNIVERSITY

Zeta potential of the adsorbent material (carbon) was carried out using a Malvern ZEN 3600 zeta sizer (Malvern, U.K). The zeta potential measurements are useful in obtaining a detailed insight into the causes of dispersion, aggregation or flocculation also as a function of surface charge of the carbonized material⁹.

To consolidate the result obtained from pH versus Zeta potential plot, the isoelectric point (IEP) of the adsorbent material was determined using electrophoretic mobility in electrolytic medium of an ionic strength of 0.01 M and 0.001 M NaCl.

3.6.8 pH of carbon materials

25 mg of carbon was weighed and added in 50 mL of distilled water and then stirred for 30 min and the pH of the carbon materials was then recorded.

3.6.9 Moisture content

3.6.9.1 Moisture content in biomass

For the moisture content of biomass, the amount of MP taken initially (W1), amount of MP remaining after bleaching (after drying) (W2), and amount of carbon after carbonization process (W3), were recorded. It was expected that the trend would be W1 > W2 > W3. The difference obtained for the three weights, was used in the interpretation of the estimation of the amount of water and lignin contents. The moisture content was also estimated by taking a defined amount of MP in an oven at a temperature of $105 \pm 5^{\circ}$ C for 2 h and the moisture content was then estimated by subtracting the final mass from the initial mass.

JOHANNESBURG

3.6.9.2 Moisture content in MP carbon

For the moisture content of MP carbon, a well cleaned crucible was weighed and 1 g of MP carbon was taken in the crucible. The crucible with the 1 g of MP carbon was kept in an oven at 110°C for about 90 min. The hot crucible was then removed from the oven and kept in a desiccator to bring down its temperature to ambient temperature and finally the crucible was weighed.

3.6.10 Ash content

3.6.10.1 Ash content in biomass

The mass of a covered high silica or porcelain dish was weighed and then the oven-dried specimen (biomass) from a moisture determination step was placed in the weighed porcelain dish and the mass of the dish and specimen were determined.

The cover was then removed and the porcelain dish was placed in a muffle furnace. The temperature in the furnace was gradually brought to 750°C and temperature was held until the specimen was completely ashed (no change of mass occurs after a further period of heating).

The dish was then covered with the retained aluminium foil cover, cooled in a desiccator, and the mass was again determined and the ash percentage in the sample was worked out according to **Equation 3.1**¹⁰.

C= ash weight (g), and

B = oven-dried test specimen, g.

3.6.10.2 Ash content in MP carbon

For the ash content of MP carbon, a well cleaned crucible was weighed and 1 g of MP carbon was put in the crucible. The crucible with the 1 g of MP carbon was kept in a furnace at 750°C for about 1 h. The hot crucible was then removed from

the furnace and kept in a desiccator to bring down its temperature to ambient temperature. Finally the crucible was weighed.

The procedure was repeated till the weight of MP carbon remained constant.

3.6.11 pH of zero point charge (pH_{ZPC})

This measurement was carried out to study the nature of the carbonized material, whether it contains positive or negative charges on the carbon surface. This property suggests the suitability of MP carbons to have affinity with anions in the solution.

A solution of 0.005 M CaCl₂ was boiled to remove dissolved CO_2 and then cooled to room temperature. The pH of the solution was adjusted to a value between 2 and 10 using 0.1 M HCl or 0.1 M NaOH. The MP carbon 0.06 g was added into 20 mL of the pH-adjusted solution in a capped vial and equilibrated for 24 h. The final pH was measured and plotted against the initial pH. The pH at which the curve crosses the pH_{initial}) pH final line is taken as pH_{ZPC}. The above procedure was followed for all the 18 carbon samples for the determination of their pH_{ZPC} values.

3.6.12 Calculation of percentage carbon

The amount of the dried initial mass of MP and the amount of carbonized mass were recorded and the percentage carbon was the calculated using the **Equation 3.2**:

Where:

MP_i =initial dried mass of MP

 MP_c = Carbonized MP mass

3.6.13 Amount of TiO₂ impregnated

On hydrolysis, TTIP gives Ti(OH)₄ and 3 molecules of isopropyl alcohol. The purity of TTIP calculated based on g/mL was worked out which was then multiplied by the volume (mL) of TTIP added. This gave the amount of TTIP (g) in that particular solution/volume from which the amount of Ti(OH)₄ is formed. Then the amount of TiO₂ that can be impregnated was calculated.

3.7 Analyte determination

Fluorides analysis was carried out using Dionex ICS 2000 RFIC ion chromatography (California, USA).

3.8 Statistical validation

Statistical evaluations were carried out to validate data that have been generated from sampling up to detection methods. These include adsorption capacities, adsorption efficiencies and percentage removal of contaminants. Other statistical tests that were carried out include standard deviations, patterns and correlations, linear regression of calibration curves, detection limits of instruments, linear response range, precision of standards and samples, recovery and blank values.

3.9 Batch adsorption experiments

The batch mode experiments were conducted to explore the uptake potential of fluoride by the adsorbent material.

The parameters that were studied and optimized include pH, contact time and dose to study the maximum efficiency of sorption onto the adsorbent materials. In addition, the effect of temperature, initial fluoride concentration on the sorption efficiency was explored. Batch adsorption experiments were performed in a wide base container at 25°C with shaking. A weighed amount of adsorbent material (0.2g) was placed in 50 mL of sample in a capped vial and shaken at 125 rpm for 1 h except for effect of contact time experiments.

The experiments were conducted as follows.

3.9.1 Optimization of pHOHANNESBURG

Initial concentrations of fluorides were prepared at different pH values (between 2 to 10). This study was conducted at fixed contact time, fluoride concentration and the dose.

3.9.2 Contact time

This is based on the nature of adsorbent material as the equilibrium takes place between adsorbent and adsorbate (F⁻) Defined adsorbent quantity (0.2 g) was taken with the fluoride concentration (2 mg/L) at optimised pH.

3.9.3 Adsorbent dose

This is the dose at which maximum removal is optimized for all the subsequent studies (adsorbent dose was varied from 0.2 g to 1 g). In this study, contact time, pH was kept constant but dose was the variable.

3.9.4 Effect of adsorbate (F) on the removal efficiency

Different F- concentrations were prepared (2 - 20 mg/L) and at each of them, the adsorbate removal efficiency was worked out using a fixed adsorbent dose, at a fixed pH and contact time.

3.9.5 Effect of temperature on the removal efficiency

In this study, the removal efficiency of adsorbate from the solution at constant pH, adsorbent dose and adsorbate concentration was carried out at different temperatures (10, 20, 30, 40 and 50 ^oC).

3.9.6 Effect of competitive species (other anions) on the removal efficiency

This study was conducted with a known concentration of F- at an optimized pH and contact time but together with other anions (binary system). The other anions were chloride, nitrate, and sulphate. The F- removal in an environment with these competitive anions in a particular ratio was also carried out.

3.10 Field trials (real sample adsorption)

The removal efficiency of F- in groundwater using the prepared MP carbon that showed maximum F- adsorption (MPCExt-Ti200, 8%NaOH, 1.7%NaCl₂) was studied. The practical feasibility of adsorbent in the removal was thus studied.

3.11 Validation

The sorption system was validated with respect to kinetic and isotherm models.

Equations 3.3 and 3.4 were used to calculate the adsorption capacity and percentage removal respectively.

where:

AC is adsorption capacity (mg/g)

%R is percentage removal (%) ANNESBURG

Ci is initial concentration before adsorption (mg/L)

Cf is final concentration after adsorption (mg/L)

m is mass of adsorbent material (g)

V is sample volume (L)

3.11 References

1. Rosli N.M., Ishak I., Abdullah I.; isolation and characterization of cellulose Nanocrystals from Agave angustifolia Fibre, Bioresources 8(2) (2013) 1893–1908

2. Ramos L.; Critical overview of selected contemporary sample preparation techniques. Journal of Chromatography A 1221 (2012) 84–98

3. Baudot C., Tan C.M., Kong J.C.; FTIR spectroscopy as a tool for nano-material characterization, Infrared Physics and Technology 53 (2010) 434–438

4. Suga M., Asahina S., Sakuda Y., Kazumori H., Nishiyama H., Nokuo T., Alfredsson V., Kjellman T., Stevens S.M., Cho H.S., Cho M., Han L., Che S., Anderson M.W., Schüth F., Deng H., Yaghi O.M., Liu Z., Jeong H.Y., Stein A., Sakamoto K., Ryoo R., Terasaki O.; Recent progress in scanning electron microscopy for the characterization of fine structural details of nano materials, Progress in Solid State Chemistry 42 (2014) 1–21

5. Centeno A., Blanco C., Santamarı'a R., Granda M., Mene'ndez R.; Further studies on the use of Raman spectroscopy and X-ray diffraction for the characterisation of TiC-containing carbon–carbon composites, CARBON 50 (2012) 3240 – 3246

6. Passe-Coutrin N., Altenor S., Cossement D., Jean-Marius C., Gaspard S.; Comparison of parameters calculated from the BET and Freundlich isotherms obtained by nitrogen adsorption on activated carbons: A new method for calculating the specific surface area, Microporous and Mesoporous Materials 111 (2008) 517–522

7. Burhennea L., Messmer J., Aicher T., Laborie M.P.; The effect of the biomass components lignin, cellulose and hemicellulose on TGA and fixed bed pyrolysis, Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis 101 (2013) 177–184

8. Eksperiandova L.P., Fedorov O.I., Stepanenko N.A.; Estimation of metrological characteristics of the element analyzer EuroVector EA-3000 and its potential in the single-reactor CHNS mode, Microchemical Journal 99 (2011) 235–238

9. Savaji K.V., Niitsoo O., Couzis A.; Influence of particle/solid surface zeta potential on particle adsorption kinetics, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 431 (2014) 165–175

10. Sluiter A., Hames B., Ruiz R., Scarlata C., Sluiter J., Templeton D.; Determination of Ash in Biomass, Laboratory Analytical Procedure (LAP) (2005)



CHAPTER 4

ATMOSPHERE CONTROLLED-LOW TEMPERATURE SYNTHESIS OF VIRGIN AND TiO₂-ENCAPSULATED *Musa paradisiacal CARBONS (MPCs):* INTERPRETATION THROUGH SUITABLE PHYSICAL AND INSTRUMENTAL CHARACTERIZATION STUDIES

This chapter outlines the procedures that were carried out for the synthesis and characterization of the carbon materials that were prepared from *Musa paradisiaca* (MP). Various spectroscopic and elemental measurements were conducted to ascertain the properties of materials before and after some specific treatments.

4.1 Introduction

Carbon is an amazing element, not just because it is the element required for all life processes, but also due to the fact that it can exist in numerous allotropic forms¹. Carbon technology development efforts have been critical to the advancement of analytical techniques such as chromatographic separations, sample preparation, and many applications such as adsorbents. Carbon adsorbents are used to remove organic pollutants and toxins from different media^{1,2}. Some of these adsorbent carbons include: non-porous graphitised carbon blacks (GCB), carbon molecular sieves, highly porous activated carbons, charcoals and many more others.

Various methods, such as electrochemical separation³, ion exchange⁴, precipitation⁵, membrane processes⁶ and reverse osmosis⁷ have been widely used for removing fluoride from aqueous solution^{8,9}. However, these techniques are time consuming, inefficient (as some are unsuccessful in bringing concentrations to acceptable levels), energy use and high operating cost¹⁰. Among these methods, adsorption is generally considered to be relatively more effective and suitable due to the simplicity of its design, selectivity, relatively low cost and environmentally friendlyness¹¹⁻¹³. For these reasons, a wide variety of natural and modified adsorbents have been fabricated and used to remove fluoride ions in aquatic environments¹⁴.

A number of researchers have come up with various technologies to remove fluoride from aquatic systems using different types of adsorbents including natural, synthetic, low-cost and biomass materials such as activated alumina/ aluminium based materials^{15,16}, alum sludge^{17,18}, chitosan beads^{19,20}, flyash²¹, amberlite resin²², synthetic hydroxyapatite^{23,24}, calcite²⁵, quicklime²⁶, hydrated cement²⁷ layered double hydroxides^{28,29}, clays and soils³⁰⁻³², modified zeolites³³, ion exchange resins³⁴, carbon based materials, etc. ³⁵⁻³⁷.

Adsorbents can be prepared from a variety of sources, for examples clays such as bentonite, etc^{31,38}. However, in this work, the adsorbent was prepared from wastes originating from plant sources mainly banana pseudo-stems which remain as waste after the harvest of the banana fruit.

Banana plantation generates huge volumes of these pseudo-stem wastes, which are then discarded into the rivers, lakes and on highways, causing a serious environmental problem³⁹. Banana pseudo-stems are known to contain fibers which are rich in lignin and cellulose, and other components with functional groups, including carboxylic acids, phenols, carbonyls and ethers. Which make pseudo stems attractive for use as adsorbents for the removal of pollutants from wastewater^{40,41}.

Human beings are frequently exposed to fluoride through water, food and other daily products⁴². Exposure to high concentration of fluoride can cause serious health problems such as fluorosis, osteoporosis, arthritis, brain damage, cancer and other neurological disorders⁴³⁻⁴⁵. Therefore, more attention should be directed to the research on cheap adsorbents in solving environmental problems such as fluorides in water to protect public health⁴⁶. This chapter thus reports on the synthesis of non-impregnated and TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon and characterization of the prepared MP carbon materials.

4.2 Materials and methods

4.2.1 Chemicals

Nitric acid (65%), hydrochloric acid (32%), sodium hydroxide, sodium chlorite, titanium tetraisopropoxide (TTIP) supplied by Sigma Aldrich (St Louis, Missouri, USA), and they were all of analytical grade and were used without any further

purification. Deionised water (18.4 M Ω conductivity) was obtained from an inhouse reverse osmosis system and was used for most dilutions and the preparation of standards.

4.2.2 Synthesis of MP carbon

MP stem was collected at Mbabane, Hhohho region of Swaziland and cut into slices of equal size (as thin discs) and were divided into three portions and autoclaved for an hour. Autoclaved MP stem discs were soaked into a reagent of bleaching action to expel out tannin from soft fibres that is, in 4%,5%, 6%, 7% and 8% NaOH, for 2 h and 1.7% NaClO₂ for 4 h⁴⁷. Tannin expelled MP was dried under shadow light. The mass was then carbonized in muffle furnace at 100, 150 and 200° C for 2 h.

4.2.3 Synthesis of TiO₂-coated MP carbon

50 mL of Titanium tetraisopropoxide (TTIP) was mixed with about 5 g of the three portions of MP dried mass and stirred for about 10 min. Double distilled water was then added to the above system drop wise and slowly to facilitate uniformity in the dispersion of TTIP until there is a formation of a precipitate in white color along with the fibers. The wet mass was then filtered before its weight was recorded. The TiO₂ impregnated MP fibers were divided into three sets and carbonized in muffle furnace at 100, 150 and 200°C respectively for 2 h in an inert atmosphere. Then the carbonized MP dispersed with TiO₂ was desiccated and stored under moisture free conditions.

4.2.4 Characterization

4.2.4.1 Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR)

Perkin Elmer Spectrum 100 FTIR spectrometer, (Massachusetts, USA) was used to investigate the presence of organic and inorganic functional groups present in the MP carbon material. All TiO₂-coated MP carbon adsorbents were crushed into fine powder (<45 µm) and analyzed over the spectral range of 4 500 cm⁻¹ and 500 cm⁻¹. The difference between the virgin (non-impregnated) MP carbon and TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon in terms of the presence and/or absence of functional groups were monitored by FT-IR. Moreover the influence of the carbonization temperatures and bleaching properties on the functional groups on the carbonized materials were followed from the FTIR spectra.

UNIVERSITY

4.2.4.2 Scanning electron microscopy (SEM)

The surface structures/morphology of the MP stem carbon was analysed by Tescan VEGA 3 XMU scanning electron microscopy (Brno, Czech Republic). SEM was used to acquire the information about the morphology of the carbonized material and its changes with respect to thermal and chemical effects. The adsorbents were crushed into fine powder and sieved to uniform size (<45 µm). All micrographs were taken at the same magnification, working distance and beam capacity. XMAX Oxford instruments EDS was also carried out to understand the presence of elements dispersed on the carbon matrix.

4.2.4.3 X-ray diffraction (XRD)

The Rigaku Ultima IV X-ray diffractometer XRD (Tokyo, Japan) was used in this study to find out the crystal and phases of TiO_2 on the adsorbent material. XRD was carried out to ascertain the crystalline/armophous nature of the material and the presence of any bound materials to the carbon's surface.

4.2.4.4 Brunauer, Emmett, Teller (BET)

The nitrogen sorption porosimetry was carried out using a Micrometrics ASAP 2020 surface area and porosity analyzer (Atlanta, Georgia, USA). Brunauer, Emmett and Teller (BET) analysis is the main technique that was used to determine specific surface area, specific pore volume, pore size distribution and average pore diameter values of the MP stem carbon. This was done to investigate the surface properties of the carbonaceous material and its variation with respect to external modification by thermal and chemical effects. The surface properties investigated include pore size, pore volume, surface area etc along with the prediction of particle size range based on adsorption-desorption hysteresis curve type. Samples were degassed at 150°C for 180 min and analyzed under nitrogen atmosphere. Specific surface areas were calculated according to the BET method⁴⁸, and the pore size distribution was obtained according to the Barret–Joyner–Halenda (BJH) method⁴⁸ from the adsorption data.

4.2.4.5 Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA)

Thermal stabilities of the adsorbents were investigated using a Perkin Elmer TGA 4000 (Massachusetts, USA) to obtain information about the behaviour of the MP carbon under thermal treatment as well as its thermal stability. Adsorbent sample weight was monitored as the temperature was increased from 30°C to 800°C at the rate of 10°C/min under a nitrogen atmosphere with the flow rate set at 20 mL/min. A thermal analysis curve was generated by plotting the temperature change against the weight loss in percentages whereby a weight loss at any given temperature signify a thermal activity which means a thermal decay of a particular constituent of the adsorbent material.

4.2.4.6 Elemental (CHN) analysis

A LECO CHNS analyzer (St Joseph, Michigan, USA) was used for elemental analysis of the adsorbent material to substantiate the influence of the percentage of C, H, N and S in the adsorption pattern for fluoride. Moreover, the calculations of these elements along with the analysis of ash content were used to predict the suitability of the carbonized material for solid fuel applications.

4.2.4.7 Zeta potential

Zeta potential of the adsorbent material (MP carbon) was carried out using a Malvern ZEN 3600 zeta sizer (Malvern, U.K). The zeta potential measurements are useful in obtaining a detailed insight into the causes of dispersion, aggregation or flocculation also as a function of surface charge of the carbonized material.

To consolidate the result obtained from pH versus Zeta potential plot, the isoelectric point (IEP) of the adsorbent material was determined using electrophoretic mobility in electrolytic medium of an ionic strength of 0.01 M and 0.001 M NaCl.

4.2.4.8 pH of zero point charge (pH_{ZPC})

This measurement was carried out to study the nature of the carbonized material, whether it contains positive or negative charges on the carbon surface. This property suggests the suitability of MP carbons to have affinity with anions in the solution.

A solution of 0.005M CaCl₂ was boiled to remove dissolved CO₂ and then cooled to room temperature. The pH of the solution was adjusted to a value between 2 and 10 using 0.1M HCl or 0.1M NaOH. The carbon material 0.06g was added into 20 mL of the pH-adjusted solution in a capped vial and equilibrated for 24 h. The final pH was measured and plotted against the initial pH. The pH at which the curve crosses the pH_{initial}) pH final line is taken as pH_{ZPC}.

4.2.4.9 Moisture content

Moisture content in biomass

For the moisture content of biomass, the amount of MP taken initially (W1), amount of MP remaining after bleaching (after drying) (W2), and amount of carbon after carbonization process (W3), were recorded. It was expected that the trend

would be W1>W2>W3. The difference obtained for the three weights, was used in the interpretation of the estimation of the amount of water and lignin contents. The moisture content was also estimated by taking a known amount of MP in an oven at a temperature of $105 \pm 5^{\circ}$ C for 2 h and the moisture content was then estimated by subtracting the final mass from the initial mass.

Moisture content in MP carbon

For the moisture content of MP carbon, a well cleaned crucible was weighed and 1 g of MP carbon was taken in the crucible. The crucible with the 1 g of MP carbon was kept in an oven at 110 °C for about 1h 30 min. The hot crucible was then removed from the oven and kept in a desiccator to bring down its temperature to ambient temperature and finally the crucible was weighed.

4.2.4.10 Ash content

JOHANNESBURG

Ash content in biomass

The mass of a covered high silica or porcelain dish was weighed and then the oven-dried specimen from a moisture determination step was placed in the weighed porcelain dish and the mass of the dish and specimen were determined.

The cover was then removed and the porcelain dish was placed in a muffle furnace. The temperature in the furnace was gradually brought to 750°C and temperature was held until the specimen was completely ashed (no change of mass occurs after a further period of heating).

The dish was then covered with the retained aluminium foil cover, cooled in a desiccator, and the mass was again determined and the ash percentage in the sample was worked out according to **Equation 4.1**⁴⁹.

where:

C= ash weight (g), and

B = oven-dried test specimen, g.

Ash content in MP carbon

For the ash content of MP carbon, a well cleaned crucible was weighed and 1g of MP carbon was put in the crucible. The crucible with the 1g of MP carbon was kept in a furnace at 750 °C for about 1h. The hot crucible was then removed from the furnace and kept in a desiccator to bring down its temperature to ambient temperature. Finally the crucible was weighed. The procedure was repeated till the weight of MP carbon remained constant.

4.3 Results and discussion

4.3.1 Optimization of concentration of bleaching solution

The effect of increasing concentration of the bleaching solution was also investigated. It was observed that bleaching was effective in the samples that were bleached in a higher concentration of the bleaching solution. A more fibrous appearance was observed in SEM images for samples that were soaked in more concentrated bleaching solutions than in less concentrated bleaching solutions (**Figure 4.1 (a) – (c)**). The increase in efficiency in bleaching with increase in concentration of the bleaching solution was also attributed to the delignification process.



Fig 4.1: SEM images (a) 4% NaOH-bleached (b) 6% NaOH-bleached (c) 8% NaOHbleached

4.3.2 Optimization of bleaching temperature

The effect of bleaching with respect to heating the bleaching solution was investigated. Autoclaved MP fibers were soaked in a 4% NaOH without heating the bleaching solution and on the other hand, the autoclaved MP fibers soaked in heated 4% NaOH bleaching solution. It was observed that bleaching was effective in the samples bleached in heated solution as these samples had a more fibrous (thread-like) appearance than the one that was not heated (**Figure 4.2 (a)- (b)**). This is as a result of the delignification process. It is known that effective bleaching result in more threadlike structures in the fibre, bright colour in appearance and soft and slimy in texture.



Fig 4.2: SEM images (a) 4% NaOH bleached-not heated (b) 4% NaOH bleachedheated 80 ^oC



The surface morphology was characterized by scanning electron microscopy and it showed the difference between the adsorbents. The surface texture and morphology of non-impregnated and TiO₂-imprenated MP carbon were found to differ from each other, as shown in **Figure 4.3 (a) and (b)**, with TiO₂-impregnated MPC showing loaded TiO₂ nanoparticles embedded on the fibers, compared to non-impregnated MP carbon. There was a morphological change on the SEM image of the carbonized material impregnated with TiO₂ (**Figure 4.3(b)**). This indicates that TiO₂ was successfully impregnated. This characteristic could either promote the surface area available for adsorption or may have an effect on the adsorption sites for fluorides.



Fig 4.3: SEM images (a) Non-impregnated carbon (b) TiO₂-coated carbon

Elemental composition of the bleached and carbonized samples and all the MP carbon materials were confirmed by Energy dispersive spectroscopy (EDS) as shown in **Figure 4.4 (a).** The presence of Ti was also confirmed by EDS and the results are depicted in (**Figure 4.4 (b)**).



Fig 4.4: EDS spectra (a) Non-impregnated Carbon (b) TiO₂-coated Carbon

4.3.4 Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy results

The presence or absence of specific functional groups in adsorbents does play a major role in the adsorption of different adsorbates. In this study, FT-IR

spectroscopy was used to determine the type of functional groups present in each adsorbent used. It was found that the constitutions of the functional groups in the various adsorbents differed.

4.3.4.1 Raw MP fibers

The presence of functional groups on the raw MP fibers was confirmed by FTIR as shown in **Figure 4.5** and **Table 4.1**. The absorption bands at 3600-3000 cm-1 can be assigned to stretching vibrations and other polymeric associations of hydroxyl groups (O-H). Peaks at 3700-3500 cm-1 due to amides (N-H). Symmetric stretching at 3100-2913cm-1 is assigned to the C-H groups present in polysaccharides. Angular deformations of C-H linkages of aromatic groups were observed at 860-680 cm-1. Other peaks were observed between 1700-1500 cm-1 due to aromatic C=C and 1210-1080 cm-1 due to C-O, and CH and C-OC vibrations due to polysaccharides.



Fig 4.5: FTIR spectra for raw MP fibers

MPC	Wave numbers	Vibration	Functional group
Raw MP			
MPCExt	3838.97, 3308.98, 2918.11,	N-H, O-H,	Amines, alcohols,
	2162.51, 2015.97, 1622.96,	C-H, C≡H,	alkane, alkynyl,
	1508.37, 1406.56, 1363.37,	C=C,C-N,	alkenyl, aromatic
	1319.16, 1243.56, 1203.80,	C-O,C-O-	amine,
	1147.36, 1003.97, 861.53,	С,	polysaccharides
	815.52, 763.99	Aromatic	
		С-Н	
MPCInt	3838.90, 3751.89, 3672.97,	N-H, O-H,	Amide, alcohol,
	3646.11, 3308.15, 2916.99,	C-H,	alkanes, Aromatic
	1999.16, 1618.15, 1508.40,	Aromatic	amine
	1363.61, 1317.06, 1242.18,	C=C,	
	1202.89, 1149.30, 1017.35,	aromatic	
	896.36, 863.81, 777.89,	C-H, C-N	
	758.57		
MPCBoth	3310.61, 2917.31, 2162.47,	O-H, C-H,	Alcohol, alkanes,
	1967.58, 1635.22, 1318.32,	aromatic	aromatic amine
	1241.71, 1204.69, 1148.55,	C=C,	
	1074.53, 995.43, 934.30,	Aromatic	
	860.24, 762.54	C-H, C-N,	
		C-O	

Table 4.1 FTIR results of Raw MP fibers

4.3.4.2 Bleached MP fibers

The differences in the FTIR spectra between the raw and bleached MP fibres are seen clearly in **Figure 4.6 and Table 4.2.** The change in the spectra occurs between wavelengths 2913cm⁻¹ and 1654 cm⁻¹. The removal of hemicelluose on other impurities after scouring and bleaching is indicated in between the stated wavelengths. C-O bonds of alcohols at 3500-3200 cm⁻¹ and C-H bonds at 3100-3000 cm⁻¹ are still observed. Other peaks that were observed were at 2200-2400 cm⁻¹ due to C≡N nitrile. Aromatic C=C bonds were also observed at 1700-1500 cm⁻¹.



Fig 4.6: FTIR spectra for bleached MP fibers

Table 4.2: FTIF	results for	[·] bleached MP	fibers
-----------------	-------------	--------------------------	--------

Bleached	Wave numbers			Vibrat	ion	Functiona	l group
MPCExt	3932.02,	3337.13,	2914.61,	O-H,	C-H,	Alcohols,	alkane,
	2848.37,	2352.64,	2098.92,	C≡N,	C≡C,	alkenyl	
	1637.48,	1499.15,	1368.59,	C=C,	C-O,		
	1276.60,	1203.53,	1159.34,	C-H			
	987.50, 971.57, 851.98						

MPCInt	3026 27	33/5 51	2017 24	O-H	C-H	Alcohol	alkano
	5520. 21	, 5545.51,	2317.24,	0-11,	С-н,	Alconol,	airane,
	2850.76,	2352.44,	2090.19,	C≡N,		aromatic an	nine
	1629.05,	1370.65,	1317.79,	C≡C,C	;=С,		
	1202.84,	1153.97,	1102.72,	C-N			
	1053.15,	987.20,	961.63,				
	935.60, 6	68, 02					
MPCBoth	3918.18,	3347.93,	2915.50,	O-H,	C-H,	Alcohols,	alkane,
	2850.40,	2693.74,	2337.20,	C≡N,	C≡C,	aromatic an	nine
	2109.27,	1317.38,	1222.67,	C-N			
	987.21, 9	987.21, 962.88, 936.13					

4.3.4.3 Virgin/non-impregnated MP carbon

Again the differences in the FTIR spectra of virgin MP carbon are seen clearly in







Virgin MPC	Wave numbers	Vibration	Functional group
MPCExt-V200	3295.66, 2916.94, 2851.45,	O-H, C-H, N-	Alcohols, alkane,
	2513.22, 2162.28, 2008.15,	O, C-O, C≡C	alkenyl
	1587.41, 1412.51, 1379.93,		
	1334.86, 1260.52, 1153.80,		
	964.45		
MPCInt-V200	3309.19, 2917.97, 2484.61,	O-H, C-H, C-	Alcohols, alkane,
	2161.16, 2012.91, 1600.93,	O, C≡C	alkenyl
	1420.45, 1368.89, 1315.14,		
	1200.10, 1156.49, 988.74		
MPCBoth-V200	3278.06, 2925.74, 2436.01,	О-Н, С-Н,	Alcohols, alkane,
	2162.06, 2011.83, 1560.73,	C≡C, C=C	akenyl, aromatic
	1431.30, 987.05, 953.35,		
	928.75	1/2	
MPCExt-V150	3319.09, 2917.58, 2463.64,	О-Н, С-Н,	Alcohol, alkane,
	2163.69, 1999.89, 1394.79,	C≡C, C-O	alkenyl
	1199.56, 1150.88, 1017.19		
MPCInt-V150	3305.04, 2921.52, 2850.68,	О-Н, С-Н,	Alcohols, alkane,
	2443.90, 2165.98, 2008.09,	C≡C, C=O,	alkenyl
	1744.97, 1637.20, 1316.24,	C=C	
	1200.67, 1010.02 ERS	Υ	
MPCBoth-V150	3324.55, 2918.88, 2851.24,	О-Н, С-Н,	Alcohols, alkane,
	2529.62, 2166.31, 2016.16,	C≡C, C=C, C-	alkenyl
	1737.27, 1637.74, 1370.14,	0	
	1316.22, 1201.30, 1153.75,		
	1101.99, 659.34		
MPCExt-V100	3322.19, 2921.00, 2461.40,	О-Н, С-Н,	Alcohol, alkane
	2177.60, 2009.14, 1632.98,	C=C, C-O	
	1316.98, 1200.12, 1153.22,		
	1001.02		
MPCInt-V100	3671.93, 3318.28, 2922.40,	О-Н, С-Н,	Alcohols, alkane
	2488.30, 2155.61, 1984.34,	C=C, C-O	
	1737.92, 1633.03, 1316.07,		
	1199.35, 1153.90, 996.18,		
	659.20		
MPCBoth-V100	3323.37, 2916.69, 2487.23,	O-H, C-H, C-	Alcohols, alkane
	2158.19, 1984.45, 1623.54,	O, C=C	
	1315.89, 1199.81, 991.20		

Table 4.3: FTIR results for virgin/non-impregnated MP carbon

4.3.4.4 TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon

Presence and/or absence of functional groups on the TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon were also confirmed (**Table 4.4 and Figure 4.8**). Bands at 2940 can be assigned to O-H and 1060 cm-1 to C-O-C ethereal group. The ionic character of Ti-O bonds in TiO₂ is manifested in the strong IR absorption below about 950cm⁻¹ FTIR spectra peaks for TiO₂ impregnated were observed at 987.05, 1153.68, 1321.29, 1630.02, 2895.12, 3283.35, 3949.15 confirming C-H, O-H, C=C, C=O stretch.



Fig 4.8: FTIR spectra for TiO₂-coated MP carbon

Table 4.4: FTIR	results for	TiO ₂ -coated	MP carbon
-----------------	-------------	--------------------------	------------------

TiO ₂ -coated MPC	Wave numbers	Vibration	Functional group
MPCExt-Ti200	2924.04, 2493.37,	C-H, C≡C, C=C	Alkane, alkenyl
	2155.91, 2014.64,		

	1650.80, 1316.24,		
	1000.61		
MPCInt-Ti200	3931.21, 3253.00,	О-Н, С-Н, С=С	Alcohol, alkane,
	2901.28, 2449.40,		alkenyl
	2156.00, 2008.17,		
	1648.99, 1412.95,		
	986.61		
MPCBoth-Ti200	3685.35, 3295.40,	N-H, O-H, C-H	Amide, alcohol,
	2910.52, 2463.92,		alkane
	2166.78, 2027.00,		
	1606.11, 1346.50,		
	997.50		
MPCExt-Ti150	3901.15, 2920.72,	C-H, C≡C, C=C	Alkane, alkenyl,
	2493.00, 2156.69,	RSITY	
	2030.96, 1623.03	ESBURG	
MPCInt-Ti150	3313.32, 2008.22,	О-Н, С=С	Alcohol, alkenyl
	1624.28		
MPCBoth-Ti150	3323.97, 2921.51,	О-Н, С-Н	Alcohol, alkane
	2024.90, 1340.06,		
	1010.23		
MPCExt-Ti100	3902.73, 3319.00,	О-H, C-H, C=C	Alcohol, alkane,
	2922.15, 2178.61,		alkenyl
	1999.13, 1623.55,		
	1411.98		
			1

MPCInt-Ti100	3607.36, 2918.25,	N-H, C-H, C=C	Amide, alkane,
	2490.01, 2155.28,		alkenyl
	2030.99, 1633.01		
MPCBoth-Ti100	2911.81, 2155.25,	C-H, C=C	Alkane, alkenyl
	2009.84, 1623.14		

4.3.5 X-ray diffraction (XRD) results

Table 4.5 The presence of different phases in virgin and TiO₂ coated MPC

Synthesized Carbon	Carbon Hydrogen oxide	Carbon	Graphite - 2H	Pyromellitic dianyhydride	Graphite, syn	Anatase
MPC (Int & Ext)						
100	×		×			
150				×	×	
200					×	
MPC Ti (Int & Ext)		/				
100		×				×
150	×					×
200						×

UNIVERSITY

The percentage of anatase dominates on increasing the temperature from 100°C to 200°C. The existence of dominating phase of graphite (syn) is quite apparent from (**Table 4.5**) at 200°C unlike the existence of different phases at the lower temperatures of 100°C and 150°C.

Table 4.6 The presence of different phases in virgin and TiO₂ coated MPC (Ext)

Synthesized Carbon	Carbon Hydrogen oxide	Carbon	Graphite - 2H	Pyromellitic dianyhydride	Graphite, syn	Anatase
MPC (Ext)						
100				×	×	
150					×	
200		×			×	
MPC Ti (Ext)						
100	× 🗲					x
150			×			
200		×				×

MPC (Ext) - Carbon synthesized from Internal part of Musa Paradaisica

MPC Ti (Ext) – TiO₂ encapsulated Carbon, synthesized from Internal part of *Musa Paradaisica*

It is interesting to observe that the crystallite size of graphite (syn) decreases from 423 Å to 32 Å on increasing the temperature from 100°C to 200°C. Conversely the strain increases from 0.06% to 1.15% with respect to the decrease in the crystallite size. Also, the graphite (syn) tends to change its phase during the encapsulation of TiO_2 at different temperatures (**Table 4.6**). Encapsulation of TiO_2 on carbon particles tends to change the phase from graphite (syn) into carbon hydrogen oxide (at 100°C), graphite – 2H (at 150°C) and carbon, C60 (at 200°C). The higher the temperature (from 100C to 200C) leads to the minimization of the crystallite size and maximization of the strain.

Synthesized Carbon	Carbon Hydrogen oxide	Carbon	Homogentisic acid	Penta erythritol	Graphite, syn	Anatase
MPC (Int & Ext)						
100		×	×		×	
150		×			×	
200					×	
MPC Ti (Int & Ext)						
100	×					×
150				×		×
200	×					×

Similar to the above MPC (Int), the crystallite size decreased from 362 Å to 139 Å on increasing the temperature from 100°C to 200°C. Conversely the strain for the graphite (syn) increased from 0.05% to 0.198%. The graphite (syn) tends to change its phase during the encapsulation of TiO₂ at different temperatures (**Table 4.7**). Encapsulation of TiO₂ on carbon particles tends to change the phase from graphite (syn) into carbon hydrogen oxide (at 100°C), penta erythritol (at 150°C) and carbon hydrogen oxide, (CH₂)₃O₃ (at 200°C).

4.3.6 Brannauer Emmet Teller (BET) results

There was no appreciable change in the surface area with respect to temperature gradient for the virgin MPCs except MPC (Int) which shows little gradation of about $0.3 \text{ m}^2 \text{ g}^{-1}$ of surface area. The decrease in the surface area for the TiO₂ coated MPC (Int) was about 23.5 m² g⁻¹ with respect to 100°C rise. In contrast to this, the increase of about 8.40 m² g⁻¹ for Ti-MPC (Int & Ext) and 89.91 m²g⁻¹ forTi- MPC (Ext) was corroborated. The increased gradation in the case of Ti-MPC (Ext) was about 10 times more than that of MPC (Int & Ext). The temperature difference of 50°C rise improved the surface area by about 2 folds, which on further rise by another 50°C, increased the surface area rise in about 5 folds. The surface area of every virgin MPC, up on coating by TiO₂ gets increased to multiple times as shown in **Figure 4.9, 4.10 and Table 4.8**.


Fig 4.9: BET results for MP carbon materials



Fig 4.10: Relative pressure vs Volume plot for MP carbon materials

MPC (Virgin)	MPC (Ti coated)
1.5019	22.1672
1.8091	23.2716
0.0074	0.0292
16.39	5.02
15.37	5.16
15.23	4.73
	MPC (Virgin) 1.5019 1.8091 0.0074 16.39 15.37 15.23

Table 4.8 BET results

4.3.7 Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) results

Thermal stability studies were performed on all the adsorbents under study and the results are shown by the thermal analysis curves in **Figure 4.11** below. The TGA programme was such that the flow rate of the nitrogen gas was set at 20 mL·min⁻¹ with the temperature programmed from 30°C to 900°C and a ramp rate of 10°C·min⁻¹.

JOHANNESBURG

It was observed that there was a small change in sample mass around 100 $^{\circ}$ C which was attributed to vaporization of moisture. The decomposition of all MP carbon materials began slowly at about 300 $^{\circ}$ C with the rate increasing at about 320 $^{\circ}$ C for the non-impregnated MP carbon and at 350 $^{\circ}$ C for the TiO₂-coated MP carbons signifying the loss of most functional groups and finally another loss at around 700 $^{\circ}$ C due to ashing of carbonates. The TGA curve for the TiO₂-coated MP carbons shifted to higher temperatures, by about 20 $^{\circ}$ C, compared to the TGA curves for the virgin/non-impregnated carbons. This result indicates that a higher

activation energy is needed to decompose the TiO₂-coated MP carbon which can be explained by the higher carbon content.



Fig 4.11: TGA curves for virgin and TiO₂-coated MP carbon



4.3.8 Elemental (CHN) analysis

	С	Н	0	Ν	H/C	O/C	O+N/C	С	н	0	Ν	H/C	O/C	O+N/C
	HT = 100°C													
MPC (E+I)	33.70	5.46	60.72	0.12	0.16	1.80	1.81	21.40	4.25	74.29	0.06	0.20	3.47	3.47
MPC Int	34.80	5.43	59.46	0.33	0.16	1.71	1.72	24.80	4.50	70.60	0.10	0.18	2.85	2.85
MPC Ext	35.30	5.56	59.02	0.12	0.16	1.67	1.68	29.00	4.70	66.18	0.10	0.16	2.28	2.29
	HT = 150°C													
MPC (E+I)	33.90	5.43	60.57	0.11	0.16	1.79	1.79	23.70	3.90	72.30	0.10	0.16	3.05	3.05
MPC Int	35.00	5.38	59.47	0.35	0.15	1.70	1.70	26.00	3.90	69.90	0.11	0.15	2.69	2.70
MPC Ext	36.70	5.36	57.81	0.13	0.15	1.58	1.58	30.10	4.40	65.37	0.11	0.15	2.17	2.18
	HT = 200°C													
MPC (E+I)	34.10	5.23	60.52	0.11	0.15	1.77	1.78	29.60	3.40	66.84	0.10	0.11	2.26	2.26
MPC Int	35.60	5.30	58.77	0.33	0.15	1.65	1.66	29.40	3.30	67.04	0.11	0.11	2.28	2.29
MPC Ext	37.70	5.30	56.86	0.14	0.14	1.51	1.51	34.70	4.20	61.02	0.08	0.12	1.76	1.76

 Table 4.9 Elemental analysis and corresponding ratios of MPCs

Note: C, H, O and N are expressed in percentage

The degree of carbonization may be described by the molar H/C ratio, because 'H' is primarily associated with plant organic matter⁵⁰. The observed H/C ratios (**Table 4.9**) in the range 0.14 – 0.16 and 0.11 – 0.20 for virgin MPCs and TiO₂ encapsulated MPCs respectively indicate that these carbons are carbonized as compared to the activated carbons reported by Chun et al. 2004 and Chen et al. 2008 with the respective H/C ratios of 0.12 and 0.256. These low H/C ratios suggest that both biochars likely contain no appreciable amount of original plant organic residues such as cellulose^{51,52}. The molar oxygen to carbon (O/C) ratio of biochar has been used as a surrogate for surface hydrophilicity since it is indicative of polar-group content, derived most likely from carbohydrates which could facilitate the formation of water clusters on MPCs surface⁵¹. Conventional pyrolysis results in graphite-like structures with low O/C and H/C ratios and, therefore, few functional organic groups. Based on this, the polar structure of MPCs are especially interesting as a soil conditioner, since they can play an active role in soil CEC and reactivity.

The carbonization process tends to increase the content of mainly due to the loss of oxygen and hydrogen in the dehydration of sugars. As the temperature of hydrothermal carbonization increased, the carbon content increased up to 37.7% and 34.7% for virgin MPCs and TiO₂ encapsulated MPCs respectively. However, at the same time the content of nitrogen remains constant which suggests that nitrogen was incorporated within the carbon matrix upon hydrothermal carbonization and that, upon further heat treatment, it can actually be incorporated in the aromatization/ pseudo-graphitization process of the carbon structure⁵³⁻⁵⁵.

4.4 Conclusion

MP Pseudo-stem carbon materials have been studied with respect to their chemical and textural properties. The surface morphology was characterised by scanning electron microscopy and also shows the difference between the adsorbents. The surface texture and morphology of non-impregnated and TiO₂-imprenated MP carbon was found to differ from each other. The surface texture and morphology of the MP carbon may play a major role in the adsorption of adsorbate. The MP carbon has been successfully modified using TiO₂ and the modification of the functional groups present in the materials has been confirmed by FT-IR. There is a loss as well as gain of functional groups after the impregnation of TiO₂ on the MP carbon which is clearly shown in the FTIR spectra. The presence of these functional groups in the MP carbon also may play a major role in the adsorption of the adsorption of the study.

UNIVERSITY

There is also an increase in the surface area of the MP carbon materials after impregnation of TiO₂ which means that the TiO₂ does improve the surface area of the MP carbon materials, this is shown clearly in the BET results. The higher the surface area means the higher the percentage removal in the adsorption process. The phases of TiO₂ on the MP carbon were confirmed by XRD and were found to be mostly anatase. TGA studies showed that the adsorbent materials degraded only after 300°C which is still acceptable because adsorption is not normally carried out at such high temperatures. The elemental composition and percentage carbon on the MP carbon materials were also carried out using elemental analyser. In conclusion, this study was successfully carried out.

4.5 References

1. Bansal R.C., Donnet J.B., Stoeckli F.; Active Carbon, Dekker, New York, (1988)

2. Jankowska H., Swiatkowski A., Choma J.; Active Carbon, Ellis Horwood, New York (1991)

3. Amor Z., Bariou B., Mameri N., Taky M., Nicolas S., Elmidaoui A.; Fluoride removal from brackish water by electrodialysis, Desalination 133 (2001) 215–223

4. Vaaramaa K., Lehto J.; Removal of metals and anions from drinking water by ion exchange, Desalination 155 (2003) 157–170

5. Chang M.F., Liu J.C.; Precipitation removal of fluoride from semiconductor wastewater, Journal of Environmental Engineering 133 (2007) 419–425

6. Velizarov S., Crespo J.G., Reis M.A.; Removal of inorganic anions from drinking water supplies by membrane bio/processes, Reviews in Environmental Science Biotechnology 3 (2004) 361–380

7. Sehn P.; Fluoride removal with extra low energy reverse osmosis membranes:
three years of large scale field experience in Finland, Desalination 223 (2008) 73–
84

8. Bhatnagar A., Kumar E., Sillanpaa M.; Fluoride removal from water by adsorption – a review, Chemical Engineering Journal 171 (2011) 811–840

9. Drouiche N., Aoudj S., Lounici H., Mahmoudi H., Ghaffour N., Goosen M.F.A.; Development of an empirical model for fluoride removal from photovoltaic wastewater by electrocoagulation process, Desalination and Water Treatment 29 (2011) 96–102

10. Drouiche N., Ghaffour N., Aoudj S., Hecini M., Ouslimane T.; Fluoride removal from photovoltaic wastewater by aluminium electrocoagulation and characteristics

of products, in: S. Pierucci (Ed.), Icheap-9: 9th International Conference on Chemical and Process Engineering 1(3) (2009) 1651–1656

11. Nur T., Loganathan P., Nguyen T.C., Vigneswaran S., Singh G., Kandasamy J.; Batch and column adsorption and desorption of fluoride using hydrous ferric oxide: solution chemistry and modeling, Chemical Engineering Journal 247 (2014) 93–102

12. Shan Y., Guo H.; Fluoride adsorption on modified natural siderite: optimization and performance, Chemical Engineering Journal 223 (2013) 183–191

13. Teutli-Sequeira A., Martinez-Miranda V., Solache-Rios M., Hernandez I.L.; Aluminum and lanthanum effects in natural materials on the adsorption of fluoride ions, Journal Fluorine Chemistry 148 (2013) 6–13

14. Sivasankar V., Murugesh S., Rajkumar S., Darchen A.; Cerium dispersed in carbon (CeDC) and its adsorption behavior: a first example of tailored adsorbent for fluoride removal from drinking water, Chemical Engineering Journal 214 (2013) 45–54

15. Ganvir V., Das K.; Removal of fluoride from drinking water using aluminium hydroxide coated rice husk ash, Journal Hazardous Materials 185 (2011) 1287–1294

 Ghorai S., Pant K.K.; Equilibrium, kinetics and breakthrough studies for adsorption of fluoride on activated alumina, Separation and Purification Technol.
 42 (2005) 265–271

17. Tripathy S.S., Bersillon J.L., Gopal K.; Removal of fluoride from drinking water by adsorption onto alum-impregnated activated alumina, Separation and Purification Technol. 50 (2006) 310–317

18. Sujana M.G., Thakur R.S., Rao S.B.; Removal of fluoride from aqueous solution by using alum sludge, Journal Colloid and Interface Science 275 (1998) 355–359

19. Viswanathan N., Meenakshi S.; Enhanced fluoride sorption using La(III) incorporated carboxylated chitosan beads, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 322 (2008) 375–383

20. Bansiwal A., Thakre D., Labhshetwar N., Meshram S., Rayalu S.; Fluoride removal using lanthanum incorporated chitosan beads, Colloids and Surfaces B Biointerfaces 74 (2009) 216–224

21. Chaturvedi A.K., Yadava K.P., Pathak K.C., Singh V.N.; Defluoridation of water by adsorption on fly ash, Water, Air and Soil Pollution 49 (1990) 51–61

22. Luo F., Inoue K.; The removal of fluoride ion by using metal (III)-loaded amberlite resins, Solvent Extraction and Ion Exchange 22 (2004) 305–322

23. Poinern G.E.J., Ghosh M.K., Ng Y.-J., Issa T.B., Anand S., Singh P.; Defluoridation behavior of nanostructured hydroxyapatite synthesized through an ultrasonic and microwave combined technique, Journal of Hazardous Materials 185 (2011) 29–37

24. Sundaram C.S., Viswanathan N., Meenakshi S.; Fluoride sorption by nano hydroxyapatite/chitin composite, Journal of Hazardous Materials 172 (2009) 147–151

25. Yang M., Hashimoto T., Hoshi N., Myoga H.; Fluoride removal in a fixed bed packed with granular calcite, Water Research 33 (1999) 3395–3402

26. Islam M., Patel R.K.; Evaluation of removal efficiency of fluoride from aqueous solution using quick lime, Journal of Hazardous Materials 143 (2007) 303–310.

27. Kagne S., Jagtap S., Dhawade P., Kamble S.P., Devotta S., Rayalu S.S.; Hydrated cement: a promising adsorbent for the removal of fluoride from aqueous solution, Journal of Hazardous Materials 154 (2008) 88–95

28. Wang H.T., Chen J., Cai Y.F., Ji J.F., Liu L.W., Teng H.H.; Defluoridation of drinking water by Mg/AI hydrotalcite-like compounds and their calcined products, Applied Clay Science 35 (2007) 59–66

29. Chubar N.I., Samanidou V.F., Kouts V.S., Gallios G.G., Kanibolotsky V.A., Strelko V.V., Zhuravlev I.Z.; Adsorption of fluoride, chloride, bromide, and bromated ions on a novel ion exchanger, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 291 (2005) 67–74

30. Gandhi N., Sirisha D., Asthana S., Manjusha A.; Adsorption studies of fluoride on multani matti and red soil, Research Journal of Chemical Sciences 2 (2012) 32–37

31. Thakre D., Rayalu S., Kawade R., Meshram S., Subrt J., Labhsetwar N.; Magnesium incorporated bentonite clay for defluoridation of drinking water, Journal of Hazardous Materials 180 (2010) 122–130

32. Srimurali M., Pragathi A., Karthikeyan J.; A study on removal of fluorides from drinking water by adsorption onto low-cost materials, Environmental Pollution 99 (1998) 285–289

33. Onyango M.S., Kojima Y., Aoyi O., Bernardo E.C., Matsuda H.; Adsorption equilibrium modeling and solution chemistry dependence of fluoride removal from water by trivalent cation-exchanged zeolite F-9, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 279 (2004) 341–350

34. Meeenakshi S., Viswanathan N.; Identification of selective ion exchange resin for fluoride sorption, Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 308 (2007) 438–450
35. Gupta V.K., Ali I., Saini V.K.; Defluoridation of wastewaters using waste carbon slurry, Water Research 41 (2007) 3307–3316

36. Daifullah A.A.M., Yakout S.M., Elreefy S.A.; Adsorption of fluoride in aqueous solutions using KMnO₄-modified activated carbon derived from steam pyrolysis of rice straw, Journal of Hazardous Materials 147 (2007) 633–643

37. Mohan D., Singh K.P., Singh V.K.; Wastewater treatment using low cost activated carbons derived from agricultural by products—a case study, Journal of Hazardous Materials 152 (2008) 1045–1053

38. Kamble S.P., Dixit P., Rayalu S.S., Labhsetwar N.K.; Defluoridation of drinking water using chemically modified bentonite clay, Desalination 249 (2009) 687–69 39. Shah M.P., Reddy G. V., Banerjee P., Babu P.R., Kothari I.L.; Microbial degradation of banana waste under solid state bioprocessing using two lignocellulolytic fungi (Phylosticta spp. MPS-001 and Aspergillus spp. MPS-002) Process Biochemistry 40 (2005) 445–451

40. Bailey S.E.; Olin T.J.; Bricka R.M., Adrian D.; A review of potentially low-cost sorbents for heavy metals, Water Research 33 (1999) 2469- 2479

41. Demirbas A.; Heavy metal adsorption onto agro-based waste materials: A review, Journal of Hazardous Materials 157 (2008) 220–229

42. Lounici H., Addour L., Belhocine D., Grib H., Nicolas S., Bariou B.; Study of a new technique for fluoride removal from water, Desalination 114 (1997) 241–251 43. Velazquez-Jimenez L.H., Hurt R.H., Matos J., Rangel-Mendez J.R., Zirconium carbon hybrid sorbent for removal of fluoride from water: oxalic acid mediated Zr(IV) assembly and adsorption mechanism, Environmental Science and Technology 48 (2014) 1166–1174

44. Kang J., Li B., Song J., Li D., Yang J., Zhan W., Liu D., Defluoridation of water using calcined magnesia/pullulan composite, Chemical Engineering Journal 166 (2011) 765–771

45. Yadav A.K., Kaushik C.P., Haritash A.K., Singh B., Raghuvanshi S.P., Kansal A.; Determination of exposure and probable ingestion of fluoride through tea, toothpaste, tobacco and pan masala, Journal of Hazardous Materials 142 (2007) 77–80

46. Ma W., Lv T., Song X., Cheng Z., Duan S., Xin G., Liu F., Pan D.; Characteristics of selective fluoride adsorption by biocarbon-Mg/AI layered double hydroxides composites from protein solutions: kinetics and equilibrium isotherms study, Journal of Hazardous Materials 268 (2014) 166–176

47. Rosli N.M., Ishak I., Abdullah I.; isolation and characterization of cellulose Nanocrystals from Agave angustifolia Fibre, Bioresources 8(2), (2013) 1893-1908 48. Passe-Coutrin N., Altenor S., Cossement D., Jean-Marius C., Gaspard S.; Comparison of parameters calculated from the BET and Freundlich isotherms obtained by nitrogen adsorption on activated carbons: A new method for calculating the specific surface area, Microporous and Mesoporous Materials 111 (2008) 517–522

49. Sluiter A., Hames B., Ruiz R., Scarlata C., Sluiter J., and Templeton D.; Determination of Ash in Biomass, Laboratory Analytical Procedure (LAP), 2005 50. Kuhlbusch T.A.J.; Method for determining black carbon in residues of vegetation fires. Environmental Science and Technology 29, (1995) 2695–2702

51. Chun Y., Sheng G.Y., Chiou C.T., Xing B.S.; Compositions and sorptive properties of crop residue-derived chars. Environmental Science and Technology 38, (2004) 4649–4655

52. Chen B.L., Zhou D.D., Zhu L.Z.; Transitional adsorption and partition of nonpolar and polar aromatic contaminants by biochars of pine needles with different pyrolytic temperatures. Environmental Science and Technology 42, (2008) 5137–5143

53. Chen J., Wang M., Ho C.T.; Volatile compounds generated from thermal degradation of N-acetylglucosamine. J Agric Food Chem 46(8) (1998) 3207–9

54. Shu C.K.; Degradation products formed from glucosamine in water. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 46(3) (1998) 1129–31

55. Jun M., Shao Y.Y., Ho C.T., Koetter U., Lech S.; Structural identification of nonvolatile dimerization products of glucosamine by gas chromatography–mass spectrometry, liquid chromatography–mass spectrometry, and nuclear magnetic resonance analysis. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 51(21) (2003) 6340–6

CHAPTER 5

FLUORIDE ADSORPTIVE PROFILE OF VIRGIN AND TiO₂-ENCAPSULATED Musa paradisiacal CARBONS (MPCs): VALIDATION USING KINETIC AND ISOTHERM MODELS

This chapter outlines the details of the performance of TiO₂ coated carbon prepared from *Musa paradisiacal* (MP) for the removal of fluorides in water. The effect of pH, contact time, adsorbent dose, concentration and temperature were investigated. The effect of other competitive anions on the adsorption capacity was also explored. Adsorption studies on real water samples were also carried out.

5.1 Introduction

Contamination of water sources has aggravated the scarcity of potable water for human consumption. Fluoride ions are among the common pollutants mostly found in many aquatic systems¹. These anions have both beneficial and harmful effects on humans depending on the concentrations at which they occur in water². High concentrations of fluorides can be harmful to humans and it is thus very important to remove them from water³. According to the World Health Organization (WHO) reports, a fluoride (F⁻) value that exceed 1.5 mg/L in drinking water can cause dental and skeletal fluorosis⁴. However, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency has set a maximum contaminant level for fluoride of 2.0 mg/L for drinking water for public water systems. The U.S. Public Health Service has set the optimal fluoride content in drinking water in the range of 0.7–1.2 mg/L. In 2011, the U.S.

Department of Health and Human Services proposed a recommendation of 0.7 mg/L to replace the current range of 0.7–1.2 mg/L⁵. Indian standards for drinking water recommend an acceptable fluoride concentration of 1.0 mg/L and an allowable fluoride concentration of 1.5 mg/L in potable waters⁶⁻⁸.

Fluoride exists in the form of fluorides in various minerals such as fluorspar (CaF₂), cryolite (Na₃AIF₆) and fluorapatite (Ca₅(PO₄)₃F) and it also be found in rocks, and soils^{9,10}. Groundwater constitutes 97% of global freshwater consumed for drinking purpose by more than 50% of the world population¹¹. In many remote and communities in the developing world where basic water distribution systems are unavailable, groundwater serves as the most economically viable option¹². However, groundwater often contains inorganic contaminants such as fluoride, arsenic among many others¹³⁻¹⁵. Long term exposure to such contaminants causes health effects in humans. For example, excessive fluoride ingestion leads to dental and skeletal fluorosis¹⁶.

A number of approaches to remediate water containing high levels of fluorides have been reported. For example conventional water treatment methods which involve a combination of adsorption¹⁷⁻¹⁹, ion exchange²⁰⁻²², precipitation-coagulation²³⁻²⁴, Donnan dialysis²⁵⁻²⁶, electrodialysis^{27,28}, nanofiltration^{29,30}, membrane separation processes^{31,32} and reverse osmosis^{33,34}. However, some of these technologies have major drawbacks. Ion-exchange for example, can remove

fluoride up to 90–95% but it is mostly dependent on the use of resins and the regeneration of resin is still a challenging issue. The technique is costly due to high cost of resin and post-treatment is required due to low pH³⁵.

Reverse osmosis, nanofiltration, electro dialysis and Donon dialysis fit into the category of membrane process which has disadvantages in terms of economic viability and maintenance cost³⁶. Membranes do not require additives but these are relatively expensive to install and operate and are prone to fouling, scaling, or membrane degradation¹². The electro dialysis, in general suffers due to the high cost factor, during installation, operation and maintenance¹². The precipitation methods suffers from ineffectiveness and often lead to secondary pollution (generation of toxic sludge etc, high residual aluminium concentration, 2-7mg/L in the treated water whereas the set standard by WHO is 0.2 mg/L)^{12,37}. Coagulation methods are found to be effective in defluoridation, but they are unsuccessful in bringing the fluoride to desired concentration levels^{12,37}.

Adsorption process seems to be most versatile and most effective method that has been recommended for the removal of fluorides present in water^{38,39}. Adsorption seems to be a more attractive method for the removal of fluorides in terms of cost, simplicity of design and operation^{38,39,40,41}. It has been reported to be one of the most economic and environment friendly among various defluoridation techniques^{42,43}. This work therefore investigates the adsorption of fluorides using a non-impregnated and TiO₂-coated MP carbon.

5.2 Materials and methods

5.2.1 Chemicals

The fluorides standards were supplied by Sigma Aldrich (St Louis, Missouri, USA). Other chemicals used in this study include nitric acid (65%), hydrochloric acid (32%), sodium hydroxide, sodium chlorite, titanium tetraisopropoxide (TTIP) which were also supplied by Sigma aldrich. All chemicals used were of analytical grade. Deionised water (18.4 M Ω) was obtained from an in-house reverse osmosis system and was used for most dilutions and the preparation of standards.

5.2.2 Instrumentation

The determination of fluorides concentrations was performed using Dionex ICS 2000 RFIC ion chromatography (California, USA). A Tescan VEGA 3 XMU scanning electron microscopy (Brno, Czech Republic) was used for the surface morphology whilst for functional group characterization a Perkin Elmer Spectrum 100 FTIR spectrometer (Massachusetts, USA) was used. The thermogravimetric analysis was done using a Perkin Elmer TGA 4000 (Massachusetts, USA). For specific surface area, pore volume and pore diameter, a Micrometrics ASAP 2020 surface area and porosity analyzer (Atlanta, Georgia, USA) was used and for the phases of TiO₂ on the MP carbon, a Rigaku Ultima IV X-ray diffractometer XRD (Matsubara-cho, Akishima-shi, Tokyo, Japan) was used. For elemental analysis, a LECO CHN analyser (St Joseph, Michigan, USA) was used.

5.2.3 Synthesis of MP stem carbon

MP stem was collected and cut into slices of equal size (as thin discs) and were subdivided into three portions and autoclaved for an hour. Autoclaved MP stem discs were soaked into a reagent of bleaching action to expel out tannins from soft fibres that is, in 4%,5%, 6%, 7% and 8% NaOH, for 2 h and 1.7% NaClO₂ for 4 h.⁴⁴ Tannin expelled MP was dried under shadow light. The mass was then carbonized in muffle furnace at 100, 150 and 200°C for 2 h.

5.2.4 Synthesis of TiO₂-coated MP carbon

50 mL of Titanium tetraisopropoxide (TTIP) was mixed with about 5 g of the three portions of MP dried mass and stirred for about 10 min. Double distilled water was then added to the above system drop wise and slowly to facilitate uniformity in the dispersion of TTIP until there is a formation of a precipitate in white color along with the fibers. The wet mass was then filtered before its weight was recorded. The TiO₂ impregnated MP fibers were divided into three sets and carbonized in muffle furnace at 100, 150 and 200°C respectively for 2 h in an inert atmosphere. Then the carbonized MP dispersed with TiO₂ was desiccated and stored under moisture free conditions.

5.2.5 Characterization

Different techniques were employed to ascertain the presence or absence of structures, functional groups, etc that were expected after different types of

treatments of the MP carbon. The techniques that were used for characterization include microscopy, spectroscopy etc.

Scanning electron microscopy (SEM)

The morphology and mean diameter of the fibers were examined via Tescan VEGA 3 XMU scanning electron microscopy (Brno, Czech Republic), operating at an accelerating voltage of 15 kV.

Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy

The structure of the MP carbon was studied by Fourier Transform Infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy. FTIR spectra were recorded with a Perkin Elmer Spectrum 100 FTIR spectrometer (Massachusetts, USA) in the range of 4000–400 cm⁻¹ with a resolution of 2 cm⁻¹.

JOHANNESBURG

Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA)

Thermogravimetric analysis was performed to obtain information about the thermal stability of the prepared MP carbon. The analysis was performed with a Pekin Elmer TGA 4000 (Massachusetts, USA) using 8.0 mg of sample with a heating rate of 10 °C/min under nitrogen flow of 20 mL/min.

Brannauer Emmet Teller (BET)

The textural characterization of the MP carbon was obtained by N_2 adsorption/desorption isotherms using a Micrometrics ASAP 2020 surface area

and porosity analyzer (Atlanta, Georgia, USA). Prior to measurement, the samples were degassed under nitrogen atmosphere at 150°C for 3 h. Specific surface areas were calculated according to the Brunauer–Emmett–Teller (BET) method, and the pore size distribution was obtained according to the Barret–Joyner–Halenda (BJH) method from the adsorption data.

X-ray diffraction (XRD)

The Rigaku Ultima IV X-ray diffractometer XRD (Tokyo, Japan) was used in this study to find out the crystallinity and phases of TiO₂ on the adsorbent material. XRD experiments were carried out to ascertain the crystalline/armophous nature of the material and the presence of any bound materials to the carbon's surface.

Elemental analysis

JIVERSITY

Elemental analysis for C, H, N and S was performed in an elementary analyzer by LECO CHN analyzer (St Joseph, Michigan, USA).

Zeta potential

Zeta potential of our adsorbent material was carried out by a Malvern ZEN 3600 zeta sizer (Malvern, U.K). The zeta potential measurement were performed in order to obtain detailed insight into the causes of dispersion, aggregation or flocculation also as a function of surface charge of our material

The pH of point of zero charge (pH_{ZPC})

The pH of the point of zero charge (pH_{ZPC}) was determined. CaCl₂ (0.05 M) solutions of pH 2 - pH 10 were prepared using 0.1 M NaOH or 0.1 M HCl. 0.06 g of banana fibers were added to 20 mL of solution of different initial pH values, and the equilibrium pH was measured after 24 h of agitation (125 rpm) at 25 ± 2 °C.

5.2.6 Analyte determination

The analysis of anions in water was carried out using Dionex ICS 2000 RFIC ion chromatography (California, USA).

5.2.7 Batch adsorption experiments

Batch-adsorption experiments were carried out by shaking 0.2 g of adsorbent in 50 mL of Fluorides solution of the initial concentration (2 mg/L) at a temperature of 25°C for 1 h (except for effect of contact time experiments) at 125 rpm agitation speed. The effect of pH on adsorption was investigated in the range between pH 2 to pH 10. The effect of contact time on the adsorption time was studied by varying the exposure time from 2 min to 180 min at optimum pH while the effect of the adsorbent dose was carried out by varying the mass of the adsorbent from 0.2 g to 1 g. The effect of initial concentration of fluorides on adsorption was investigated using the optimum adsorbent dose (0.6 g) of adsorbent in 50 mL solution of varying concentrations of F⁻ (2 mg/L to 20 mg/L). The effect of temperature on the removal efficiency was also studied at temperature varying between 10°C and 50°C. After every adsorption experiment, the solutions were filtered using 0.45 µm

pore membrane filters and the filtrate was analyzed for Fluorides using IC and adsorption capacity (AC) and percentage removal calculated using **Equations 5.1** and 5.2 respectively:



5.3 Results and discussion

5.3.1 Effect of pH

Initial concentrations of fluorides were prepared at different pH values (between 2 to 10). This study was conducted at fixed contact time, fluoride concentration and the dose. The adsorption of fluorides into non-impregnated and TiO_2 -impregnated MP carbon was investigated and the results are shown in **Figure 5.1**. Using the non-impregnated and TiO_2 -impregnated carbon for adsorption of fluorides, the

TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon showed a better adsorption of fluorides than the non-impregnated. This could be as a result of the availability of many adsorption sites engineered to favour the attachment of fluorides in the TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon. This could also be as a result of the difference in the surface orientation and the presence or absence of particular functional groups in the respective adsorbents. This suggests that functional groups play an important role in the adsorption of F^- as does the surface orientation.

At pH 2, fluorides adsorption was highest with percentage removal of 73% and 79% for both non-impregnated and TiO₂-coated MP carbon respectively. Then from pH 3 to 7, there was a decline in the adsorption with a further peaking at pH 8. This could be as a result of different functional groups responsible for the adsorption at the different pH solutions. It should be noted however that throughout the investigated pH range, some fluorides was adsorbed nonetheless. It was then concluded that optimal fluorides adsorption by non-impregnated and TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon occurs when the sample solution is adjusted to pH 2, hence for further experiments, adsorption of F was fixed at pH 2.

isotherm models



Fig 5.1: Effect of pH on adsorption of fluorides

The Zeta potential of the adsorbent material was also carried out because its measurement brings insight about the surface charge of the carbonized material and results are shown in **Figure 5.2**.

Musa paradisiacal carbons (MPCs): validation using kinetic and

isotherm models



Fig 5.2: Results of pH versus Zeta potential

To consolidate the result obtained from pH versus Zeta potential plot, the isoelectric point (IEP) of the adsorbent material was determined. The surface charge assessed by IEP is defined as the point at which the zeta potential was found to be zero. When pH < pH_{IEP}, the surface charge is positive, and when pH > pH_{IEP}, the surface charge is negative, and when the pH = pH_{IEP}, it indicates neutral surface. In the above study, the IEP of the MPC corresponds to 2.2 and corroborates that the surface charge is positive.

To consolidate the result obtained from pH versus Zeta potential plot, the isoelectric point (IEP) of the adsorbent material was determined using electrophoretic mobility in electrolytic medium of ionic strengths of 0.001 M and 0.01M NaCl solutions as shown in **Figure 5.3**.

Musa paradisiacal carbons (MPCs): validation using kinetic and

isotherm models





JNIVERSITY

The surface charge of the carbon can be assessed by compete with the fluoride ion for the active sites, thus titration or electrophoresis⁴⁵ both methods have advantages and drawbacks⁴⁶. Usually the titration method provides the point of zero charge (PZC) and the electrophoresis the IEP⁴⁷. The IEP and the PZC are the same when the background electrolyte does not adsorb on the surface. Nevertheless, both terms provide a qualitative assessment of the carbon surface charge.

To consolidate the result obtained from pH versus Zeta potential plot, the isoelectric point (IEP) of the adsorbent material was determined using electrophoretic mobility in electrolytic medium of ionic strengths of 0.001 M and 0.01 M NaCl solutions. The surface charge assessed by IEP is defined as the point at which the zeta potential was found to be $zero^{47}$. When pH < pH_{IEP}, the surface charge is positive, and when pH > pH_{IEP} ^{46,47} the surface charge is negative, and when the pH = pH_{IEP}, it indicates neutral surface⁴⁸. Thus at, pH < pH_{IEP}, the anions from the solution will be drawn to the surface of MPC and at pH > pH_{IEP}, the cations will be drawn. In the present study (Figure 5.3), the pH_{IEP} of the MPC corresponds to 2.75 is less than the pH value of 2 at which the maximum fluoride removal was achieved. This corroborates that the surface of MPC is positive.

The pH_{IEP} for 0.001 M NaCl and 0.01 NaCl was found to decrease with 2.80 and 2.75 respectively. The pH_{IEP} was probably due to the adsorption of background electrolyte (NaCl) used in the electrophoresis measurements. The anions (Cl⁻) adsorbed on the surface of MPC and get neutralized by some of the surface positive charges, causing a decrease in pH_{IEP}.

5.3.2 Effect of contact time

The contact time between the adsorbent and the adsorbate plays a major role in ensuring that maximal adsorption of pollutants is achieved^{49–51}. The adsorption of fluorides by the non-impregnated and TiO_2 -impregnated MP carbon was investigated over a contact time of 2 min to 180 min and the results are presented in **Figure 5.4 and Figure 5.5**. Defined adsorbent quantity (0.2 g) was taken with the fluoride concentration (2 mg/L) at optimized pH.

Musa paradisiacal carbons (MPCs): validation using kinetic and

isotherm models



Fig 5.4: Effect of contact time on adsorption of fluorides



Fig 5.5: Contact time vs percentage removal

Using both non-impregnated and TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon for the adsorption of fluorides, both adsorbents showed a strong dependence on the contact time. An increase in the adsorption with an increase in contact time finally reached a maximum for TiO₂-coated MP carbon after 8 min (99% removal) and stagnated after 8 min whilst for non-impregnated MP carbon, the maximum adsorption took a little longer to achieve, namely 15 min (82% removal) with not much difference being observed even after 180 min as shown in **Figure 5.5**.

To be noted again is the improvement in the adsorption of both adsorbents in comparison to the results achieved when adsorption was determined with pH as the only variable, i.e. 78% against 99% for TiO_2 -impregnated MP carbon. This shows that appropriate optimization of both the pH and contact time is fundamental in the adsorption of fluorides^{52–54}.

IOHANNESBURG

As the maximum adsorption was found to be in 8 min for the TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon and 15 min for the non-impregnated MP carbon therefore, the rest of the adsorption process was carried out in 8 min and 15 min for TiO₂-impregnated and non-impregnated MP carbon respectively.

5.3.3 Effect of adsorbent dose

This is the adsorbent dose at which maximum removal was optimized for all the subsequent studies (adsorbent dose was varied from 0.2 g to 1 g). In this study,

contact time, pH was kept constant but dose was the variable and results are shown in **Table 5.1**.

Adsorbent	F _{ads}	F _{ads} /g	F initial			1+log	% F removal
Dose	(mg/L)	(mg/g)	(mg/L)	Κ _D	log K _D	K _D	(%)
0.2	1.4805	7.4025	2.1632	3.4220	0.534282	1.534	74.03
0.4	1.9479	4.8698	2.1632	2.2512	0.35241	1.352	97.40
0.6	2.1452	3.5754	2.1632	1.6528	0.218228	1.218	99.17
0.8	2.0788	2.5985	2.1632	1.2012	0.079626	1.080	96.10
1.0	1.8798	1.8798	2.1632	0.8690	-0.06099	0.939	93.99

 Table 5.1 Results of Effect of Adsorbent dose on adsorption

The fluoride removal by MPC was calculated in the range 74 – 99% on increasing the dose from 0.2 g to 1.0 g. A steep typed increase was observed from 0.2 g to 0.4 g with a difference of about 23 % but after this, no appreciable difference was observed. After achieving the maximum removal of 99.17% at 0.6 g, a decreasing trend was observed as the amount of MPC was increased from 0.6 g to 1.0 g. This may due to the overlapping of active sites at higher dosage as well as the decrease in the effective surface area resulting in the conglomeration of exchanger particles⁵⁵.

Musa paradisiacal carbons (MPCs): validation using kinetic and

isotherm models



Fig 5.6: Effect of adsorbent dose on adsorption of fluorides

The fluoride uptake increase with respect to the increase in dose of MPC was attributed to the higher availability of surface pore volume of the carbon materials. Although the percentage of fluoride removal was found to increase with respect to the increase in adsorbent dose, the fluoride sorption capacity (mg g⁻¹) for a particular adsorbent approaches the descending trend due to the following facts:

- Better utilization of active sites at lower doses but the sites become superfluous at higher doses for the limited quantity of fluoride.
- The operation of driving forces responsible for fluoride sorption becomes negligible despite the usage of high doses.

A distribution coefficient K_D is one which reflects the binding ability of the surface of an adsorbent and depends on the pH of the solution and the surface of the adsorbent⁵⁶. K_D can be calculated with **Equation 5.3**.

where C_s is the concentration of fluoride on the solid particles (mg kg⁻¹) and C_w is the equilibrium concentration in solution (mg L⁻¹). **Figure 5.6** shows that the log K_D value decreases as the dose of MPC increases at the constant pH and it implies the increasing surface heterogeneity of the adsorbent as reported by earlier researchers⁵⁷.

5.3.4 Effect of concentration on removal efficiency

Different F⁻ concentrations were prepared (2 – 20 mg/L) and at each of them, the adsorbate removal efficiency was worked out using a fixed adsorbent dose, at a fixed pH and contact time. The effect on the removal efficiency of fluorides by both TiO_2 -coated and non-impregnated MPC was studied and results are shown in **Table 5.2**.

isotherm models

TiO ₂ -coated MPC									
Conc (mg/L)	F _{Initial} (mg/L)	F _{Final} (mg/L)	F _{Adsorbed} (mg/L)	% Removal (%)					
2	2.0506	0.0316	2.0190	98.06					
5	4.8735	1.2393	3.6342	74.57					
8	7.1746	3.9003	3.2743	45.64					
10	8.7458	5.8376	2.9082	33.25					
15	12.4017	6.1386	6.2631	50.50					
20	15.7875	6.2902	9.4973	60.16					
Non-impregnated MPC									
2	2.0506	0.2874	1.7632	85.98					
5	4.8735	1.4451	3.4284	70.35					
8	7.1746	4.0111	3.1635	44.09					
10	8.7458	5.8376	2.8534	32.63					
15	12.4017	6.1594	6.2423	50.33					
20	15.7875	6.4150	9.3725	59.37					

Table 5.2 Results of Effect of initial concentration on adsorption

From **Table 5.2** an increase in the adsorption capacity was observed with the increasing initial concentration suggesting that adsorption is taking place rather than precipitation or masking of the adsorbate. These results were then validated with respect to Freundlich and Langmuir plots and results are shown in **Figure 5.7**.

Chapter 5: Fluoride adsorptive profile of virgin and TiO₂-encapsulated Musa paradisiacal carbons (MPCs): validation using kinetic and

isotherm models



Fig 5.7: Kinetic and isotherm plots for sorption of fluorides

Equilibrium data can be analyzed using well known adsorption isotherms, which provide the basis for the design of adsorption systems. The most widely adopted isotherm equations for modeling of the experimental data are Langmuir and Freundlich equations⁵⁸⁻⁵⁹. The former is being purely empirical and the later

assumes that maximum sorption occurs when the surface is covered by the adsorbate. The details of equations are gathered in **Table 5.3**.



Chapter 5: Fluoride adsorptive profile of virgin and TiO2-encapsulated

Musa paradisiacal carbons (MPCs): validation using kinetic and

isotherm models

Table 5.3: Kinetic	, isotherm	model eq	uations and	associated	parameters.
--------------------	------------	----------	-------------	------------	-------------

Model	Equation	Plotting parameters as		Plotting parameters as		Description and units	Ref.	Equation number
		X	Y	SIN CAR				
Kinetic type:								
1.Pseudo – first – order	$\ln (q_e - q) = \ln q_e - k_1(t)$	time (t)	In (q _e -q)	$k_1 \rightarrow Pseudo - first - order rate constant in min-1$	[60]	(5.4)		
2.Pseudo – second – order	$\begin{array}{l} dq/dt = k_2 \ (q_e - q)^2 \\ t/q_t &= 1/k_2 {q_e}^2 + (1/q_e)t \end{array}$	time (t)	t/qt NIVEF — OF	$\begin{array}{c} k_2 \rightarrow Pseudo - second - \\ order rate constant in g \\ \underline{mg^{-1} \ min^{-1}}; h \ (= kq_e{}^2) \rightarrow \\ initial \ sorption \ rate \ in \ mg \\ g^{-1} \ min^{-1} \end{array}$	[61]	(5.5) (5.6)		
3.Intra – particle diffusion	$q_{t} = k_{i} t^{1/2} + C$	time ^½ (t) ^{1/2}	qt	k_i →intraparticle rate constant in mg g ⁻¹ min ^{-0.5} ; C → thickness of the boundary layer in mg g ⁻¹	[62]	(5.7)		
Chapter 5: Fluoride adsorptive profile of virgin and TiO2-encapsulated

Musa paradisiacal carbons (MPCs): validation using kinetic and

isotherm models

4.Elovich	q _t = (1/B) In AB + (1/B) In t	time (t)	ln(t)	A → initial adsorption rate in mg g ⁻¹ min ⁻¹ ; B→ constant of desorption in g mg ⁻¹	[63]	(5.8)
In the above kind	inetic models, q_t and q_e are th	e amount o	of fluoride ac	lsorbed at time, t and equilib	ium resp	ectively in mg
Isotherm type:						
1.Langmuir	$q_e = Q^o b C_e / 1 + b C_e$	Ce	q e	$Q^{\circ} \rightarrow Sorption$ capacity in mg g ⁻¹ ; L \rightarrow Langmuin isotherm constant in L mg ⁻¹	[58]	(5.9)
2.Freundlich	q _e = K _F Ce ^{1/n}	JOF	log q _e E F OF	C_e →equilibrium concentration of fluoride in solution in mg L ⁻¹ ; K_F → adsorption capacity in mg g ⁻¹ ; 1/n →adsorption intensity or surface heterogeneity (0.1 ≤ 1/n ≥ 1.0 and 1 ≤ n ≥ 10 →favorable for sorption	[59]	(5.10)

Chapter 5: Fluoride adsorptive profile of virgin and TiO2-encapsulated

Musa paradisiacal carbons (MPCs): validation using kinetic and

isotherm models

3. DKR	Ln $q_{ed} = \ln q_{md} - k \epsilon^2$ E = - 1/ $\sqrt{-2\beta}$ ϵ = RT ln (1/C _e)	ε ²	In q _e	q_{ed} – amount of fluoride adsorbed per unit weight of adsorbent (mmol g ⁻¹) q_{md} – monolayer adsorption capacity (mmol g ⁻¹) β – constant related to adsorption energy (mol ² (kJ) ⁻¹	[64]	(5.11) (5.12) (5.13)
Thermodynami	c parameters:					
1.Free energy of sorption	ΔG = - RT In K In K = - ΔΗ/RT + ΔS /R	In q _e JOF	C _e NIVEF OF	$\Delta G \rightarrow$ Free energy change in kJ mol ⁻¹ ; $\Delta H \rightarrow$ Enthalpy change in kJ mol ⁻¹ ; $\Delta S \rightarrow$ Entropy change in kJ mol ⁻¹ K ⁻¹ ; K \rightarrow Sorption equilibrium constant	[65]	(5.14) (5.15)

The Freundlich model (**Equation 5.10**) is based on the sorption which takes place on a heterogeneous phase. The degree of non – linearity between fluoride in solution and MPC is indicated by the values of 'n'. When n = 1, then sorption of fluoride is linear. The values of 1/n predicts the nature of sorption to be whether normal (1/n<1) or cooperative (1/n>1) and also reported to represent a joint measure of both the relative magnitude and diversity of energies associated with a particular sorption process⁵⁹. In the present system, a cooperative or S – type or solvent affinity – type isotherm is associated where the marginal sorption energy increases with increasing surface concentration⁶⁶. It can also be interpreted with strong adsorption of solvent, strong inter-molecular attraction within the adsorbed layers, penetration of the solute (fluoride) in the adsorbent (MPC) and mono – functional nature of the fluoride adsorbate.

NIVERSIT

The fluoride sorption capacity (K_F) of 3.08 mg g⁻¹ was determined for the variation of initial fluoride concentration (2 – 20 mg L⁻¹). The value of 1/n was calculated to be 0.11. The present observation is in agreement with early researchers^{67,68}. Even though, the agreeable fit ($R^2 = 0.986$) of experimental data, Freundlich model does not provide a conclusive evidence for the fluoride sorption mechanism, it provides an indirect evidence for site heterogeneity and /or surface heterogeneity. On the basis of energy possessed by each affinity site, the sorption of fluoride takes place in preference primarily to the stronger binding sites followed by other sites in the order of decreasing energy till the sorption of fluoride is complete. According to Langmuir model (**Equation 5.9**), the amount of fluoride adsorbed onto MPC was 17.24 mg g⁻¹ with the corresponding Langmuir isotherm constant of 4.83 L mg⁻¹. The feasibility of Langmuir isotherm can be expressed in terms of a dimensionless constant or equilibrium parameter, R_L which is equal to $[1/(1+bC_0)]$. The data of dimensionless constant was found between 0 and 1 and thus the favorable sorption of fluoride could be inferred.

Dubinin–Radushkevich (D–R) isotherm is more general than Langmuir isotherm owing to its disagreement for a homogenous surface or a constant adsorption potential. Using D-R equations (**Equation 5.11–5.13**) with reference to the present system, the constant β gives the free energy, **E** (kJ mol⁻¹) for the transfer of 1 mol of fluoride from infinity to the surface of MPC and can be computed using the relationship. The magnitude of E is helpful in understanding the nature of fluoride sorption. The recorded value of E was 12.9 kJ mol⁻¹ with the Qm of 3.37 mg g⁻¹ (**Figure 5.7**). It is very apparent that E > 8 kJ mol⁻¹ ascertained the present fluoride sorption onto MPC demonstrated the bonding between fluoride and MPC under the governance of chemical forces⁶⁹.

5.3.5 Effect of temperature

Temperature plays an important role in the mobility of molecules and ions in solution⁷⁰. This can, however, be extended to the adsorption of ions since ions need to be mobile to 'collide/interact' with the adsorbent to facilitate adsorption, especially for batch adsorption experiments^{71,72}.

To study the effect of temperature, adsorption studies were conducted at temperatures varying between 10°C and 50°C at constant pH, contact time, adsorbent dose and adsorbate concentration and the adsorption of fluorides by both TiO₂-coated and non-impregnated MPC was monitored; the results are presented in **Table 5.4**.

TiO ₂ -coated MPC						
Temp (⁰ C)	F _{Initial} (mg/L)	F _{Final} (mg/L)	F _{Adsorbed} (mg/L)	% Removal (%)		
10 °C	2.0466	0.9445	1.1021	53.85		
20 ⁰ C	2.0466	0.6215	1.4251	69.63		
30 ⁰ C	2.0466	0.3678	1.6788	82.03		
40 °C	2.0466	0.0374	2.0092	98.17		
50 ⁰ C	2.0466	0.5832	1.4634	71.50		
Non-impregnated MPC						
10 °C	2.0466	0.9788	1.0678	52.17		
20 ⁰ C	2.0466 0 1 /	0.8231	1.2235	59.78		
30 ⁰ C	2.0466	0.4612	1.5854	77.46		
40 °C	2.0466	0.2094	1.8372	89.76		
50 ⁰ C	2.0466	0.6934	1.3532	66.12		

Table 5.4 Results of effect of temperature on adsorption

Maximum percentage removal is observed at 40°C, a percentage removal of 98% for fluorides was achieved. Beyond 40°C a decrease was observed, probably due to the expansion of active sites thus hindering the specialized adsorption and also the formation of unstable interactions between the adsorbent and the adsorbate. Results were also validated with respect to kinetic and isotherm plots.

5.3.6 Effect of other anions (competitive species)

The effect of competitive species on the removal efficiency of fluorides was also explored at the rest of the parameters at optimum and results are shown in **Table 5.5**.

On adsorption with TiO_2 -coated MP carbon, percentage removal of 79%, 53%, 74%, and 100% were achieved for fluorides, chlorides, sulphates, and nitrates, respectively. It is noted that there is a slight decrease in the percentage removal of fluorides when they are accompanied by other anions and thus it is concluded that these anions compete with the fluorides. This might have been caused by the fact that, when less ions are adsorbed, there is more space for interfering ions to adsorb onto the surface of the adsorbent not necessarily adsorbing on the engineered cavities but also on the surface of the carbon matrix.

TiO ₂ -coated MPC						
Anion	FInitial (mg/L)	F _{Final} (mg/L)	F _{Adsorbed} (mg/L)	% Removal (%)		
fluorides	2.0672	0.4250	1.6422	79.44%		
Chlorides	2.0270	0.9545	1.0725	52.91%		
Sulphates	1.9929	0.5187	1.4742	73.97%		
Nitrates	1.9955	No peak	1.9955	100%		
Non-impregnated MPC						
fluorides	2.0672	0.4848	1.5824	76.54		
Chlorides	2.0270	0.9949	1.0321	50.92		
Sulphates	1.9929	0.6307	1.3622	68.26		
Nitrates	1.9955	0.2697	1.7258	86.38		

Table 5.5	Results	of effect	of other	anions	on adsor	ption

5.3.7 Analysis of real water samples

After successful optimization of the pH, contact time, adsorbent dose and concentration on the adsorption, the non-impregnated and TiO_2 -impregnated carbon were then selected to evaluate the adsorption in real water samples and results are shown in **Table 5.6**.

Well 2							
Anion	FInitial (mg/L)	F _{Final} (mg/L)	F _{Adsorbed} (mg/L)	% Removal (%)			
Fluorides	2.7374	0.1299	2.6075	95.25%			
Chlorides	7.5778	0.8144	6.7634	89.25%			
Sulphates	0.0384	0.0041	0.0343	89.32%			
Nitrates	8.2637	3.7394	4.5243	54.75%			
Raw water-T	reatment Pla	ant MP					
Anion	FInitial (mg/L)	F _{Final} (mg/L)	FAdsorbed (mg/L)	% Removal (%)			
fluorides	1.0386	0.1284	0.9102	87.64%			
Chlorides	28.0602	11.8879	16.1723	57.63%			
Sulphates	17.0501	3.4494	13.6007	79.77%			
Nitrates	0.9725	0.3271	0.6454	66.37%			
Treated Water-Treatment Plant MP ESBURG							
Anion	FInitial (mg/L)	F _{Final (mg/L)}	F _{Adsorbed} (mg/L)	% Removal (%)			
fluorides	0.9905	0.0162	0.9743	98.36%			
Chlorides	8.3042	0.9428	7.3614	88.65%			
Sulphates	7.7772	3.4556	4.3216	55.57%			
Nitrates	7.3970	1.4835	5.9135	79.94%			

 Table 5.6 Results of the analysis of real water samples

These samples were found to have fluorides, chlorides, nitrates, and sulphates with concentrations of fluorides being above 2 mg/L in some samples, which is above the permissible maximum contaminant in drinking water. The adsorption by TiO₂-coated MP carbon brought the levels of fluorides to the admissible levels of less than 1.5 mg/L. On adsorption with TiO₂-coated MP carbon, percentage

removals of 98%, 89%, 89% and 79% were achieved for fluorides, chlorides, sulphates, and nitrates, respectively, with the highest percent removals of more than 95% for fluorides.

5.4 Data validation

Statistical evaluations were carried out to validate data that have been generated from sampling up to detection methods. These include adsorption capacities, adsorption efficiencies and percentage removal of contaminants (95%). Other statistical tests that were carried out include standard deviations (< 5%), patterns and correlations (0.9995), linear regression of calibration curves, detection limits of instruments, linear response range, precision of standards and samples, recovery and blank values.

5.5 Conclusion

VIVERSITY

Natural organic materials of low cost have been used as alternative adsorbents for the removal of anions from aqueous solutions. MP carbon materials were successfully synthesised for remediation of fluorides from water samples. They were characterised using SEM for the surface morphology and FTIR for presence and/or absence of functional groups. Thermogravimetric analysis showed the difference in the thermal stabilities between the MP carbon and all thermal functions taking place with temperatures varying between 30°C and 900°C. On batch adsorption, TiO₂-impregnated MP carbon adsorbed fluorides maximally at pH 2 and both MP carbon materials showed a performance dependent on the contact time and sample temperature.

Both the functional group and the surface orientation could be connected to the performance of the adsorbents in the removal of fluorides. Better performance of non-impregnated and TiO_2 -impregnated MP carbon was achieved at a contact time of 8 min and a sample pH of 2 with TiO_2 -impregnated having the maximum percentage removal and being able to reduce the amount of fluorides to the acceptable levels. Optimizing all these parameters gave percentage removals of around 95% for fluorides. The non-impregnated MP carbon also reduce more efficiently of the F- species and although these MP fibers present low surface area and porosity in relation to the TiO_2 -impregnated MP carbon, these MP fibers show promise as a material for the removal of anionic F⁻ species from aqueous solution.

UNIVERSITY ______OF ______ JOHANNESBURG

5.6 References

1. Shiklomanov I.A.; Appraisal and assessment of world water resources, Water International 25 (2000) 11–32

2. Rafique A., Awan M.A., Wasti A., Qazi I.A., Arshad, M.; Removal of fluoride from drinking water using modified immobilized activated alumina, Journal of Chemistry (2013)

 Susheela A.K., Bhatnagar M., Vig K., Mondal N.K.; Excess fluoride ingestion and thyroid hormone derangements in children living in Delhi, India, Fluoride 38 (2005) 98–108

4. World Health Organization; Guidelines for Drinking-Water Quality, WHO, Geneva, Switzerland (2011) 195–245

5. Water Research Foundation, USA, Fluoride in Drinking Water, State of the Science, Regulatory Update, and Additional Resources (2013)

 Central Public Health and Environmental Engineering Organisation (CPHEEO), Manual on Water Supply and Treatment, Ministry of Works and Housing, New Delhi, India (1984)

7. Ozbek N., Akman S.; Method development for the determination of fluorine in tooth paste via molecular absorption of aluminium monofluoride using a high-resolution continuum source nitrous oxide/acetylene flame atomic absorption spectrophotometer, Talanta 94 (2012) 246–250

8. Mandinic Z., Curcic M., Antonijevic B., Carevic M., Mandic J., Djukic-Cosic D., Lekic C.P.; Fluoride in drinking water and dental fluorosis, Science of the Total Environment 408 (2010) 3507–3512 9. Gandhi N. Sirisha D., Asthana S., Manjusha A.; Adsorption studies of fluoride on multani matti and red soil, Research Journal of Chemical Sciences 2 (2012) 32–37

10. Banks D., Reimann C., Røyset O., Skarphagen H., Sæther O.M.; Natural concentrations of major and trace elements in some Norwegian bedrock groundwaters, Applied Geochemistry 10 (1995) 1–16

11. Schmoll O., Howard G., Chilton J., Chorus I. (Eds.); Protecting Groundwater for Health. World Health Organization, UK (2006)

12. Ayoob S., Gupta A.K., Bhat V.T.; A conceptual overview on sustainable technologies for the defluoridation of drinking water. Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology 38 (2008) 401–470

13. Amini M., Mueller K., Abbaspour K.C., Rosenberg T., Afyuni M., Møller K.N., Sarr M., Johnson C.A.; Statistical modeling of global geogenic fluoride contamination in groundwaters, Environmental Science and Technology 42 (2008) 3662–3668

14. Guidelines for Drinking-Water Quality [Electronic Resource]: Incorporating First Addendum, in: W.H.O. (Ed.) (2006) 375–377

15. Gaciri S.J., Davies T.C.; The occurrence and geochemistry of fluoride in some natural waters of Kenya, Journal of Hydrology 143 (1993) 395–412

16. Edmunds W.M., Smedley P., Fluoride in natural waters. Essentials of smedical geology: impacts of the natural environment on public health. In: Selinus, O, Alloway, B, Centeno, J.A. (Eds.). Academic Press, US, (2005) 301–329

17. Boldaji M.R., Mahvi A.H., Dobaradaran S., Hosseini S.S.; Evaluating the effectiveness of a hybrid sorbent resin in removing fluoride from water, International Journal of Environmental Science and Technology 6 (2009) 629–632 18. Tor A., Danaoglu N., Arslan G., Cengeloglu Y.; Removal offluoride from water by using granular red mud: batch and column studies, Journal of Hazardous Materials 164 (2009) 271–278

19. Srimurali M., Pragathi A., Karthikeyan K.; A study on removal of fluorides from drinking water by adsorption onto low-cost materials, Environmental Pollution 99 (1998) 285–289

20. Singh G., Kumar B., Sen P.K., Majumdar J.; Removal of fluoride from spent pot liner leachate using ion exchange, Water Environment Research 71 (1999) 36–42

21. Vaaramaa K., Lehto J.; Removal of metals and anions from drinking water by ion exchange, Desalination 155 (2003) 157–170

22. Viswanathan N., Meenakshi S.; Role of metal ion incorporation in ion exchange resin on the selectivity of fluoride, Journal of Hazardous Materials 162 (2009) 920–930

23. Chang M.F., Liu J.C.; Precipitation removal of fluoride from semiconductor wastewater, Journal of Environmental Engineering 133 (2007) 419–425

24. Alain Tressaud (Ed.), Advances in Fluorine Science, Fluorine and the Environment, Agrochemicals, Archaeology, Green Chemistry & Water, vol. 2, Elsevier, (2006)

 Hichour M., Persin F., Sandeaux J., Gavach C.; Fluoride removal from waters by Donnan dialysis, Separation and Purification Technology 18 (2000) 1–11
 Tor A.; Removal of fluoride from water using anion-exchange membrane under Donnan dialysis condition, Journal of Hazardous Materials 141 (2007) 814–818
 Amor Z., Bariou B., Mameri N., Taky M., Nicolas S., Elmidaoui A.; Fluoride removal from brackish water by electrodialysis, Desalination 133 (2001) 215–223
 Adhikary S.K., Tipnis U.K., Harkare W.P., Govindan K.P.; Defluoridation during desalination of brackish water by electrodialysis, Desalination 71 (1989) 301–312
 Hu K., Dickson J.M.; Nanofiltration membrane performance on fluoride removal from water, Journal of Membrane Science 279 (2006) 529–538
 Simons R.; Trace element removal from ash dam waters by nano-filtration and diffusion dialysis, Desalination 89 (1993) 325–341

31. Ndiaye P.I., Moulin P., Dominguez L., Millet J.C., Charbit F.; Removal of fluoride from electronic industrial effluent by RO membrane separation, Desalination 173 (2005) 25–32

32. Velizarov S., Crespo J.G., Reis M.A.; Removal of inorganic anions from drinking water supplies by membrane bio/processes, Reviews in Environmental Science and Biotechnology 3 (2004) 361–380

33. Sehn P.; Fluoride removal with extra low energy reverse osmosis membranes:
three years of large scale field experience in Finland, Desalination 223 (2008) 73–
84

34. Joshi S.V., Mehta S.H., Rao A.P., Rao A.V.; Estimation of sodium fluoride using HPLC in reverse osmosis experiments, Water Treatment 7 (1992) 207–211

35. Srivastava A.L., Singh P.K., Srivastava V., Sharma Y.C.; Application of a new adsorbent for fluoride removal from aqueous solutions, Journal of Hazardous Materials 263 (2013) 342–352

36. Ruiz T., Persin F., Hichor M., Sandeux J.; Modelization of fluoride removal in Donon dialysis. Journal of Membrane Science, 212 (2003) 113–121

37. Drouiche N., Ghaffour N., Aoudj S., Hecini M., Ouslimane T.; Fluoride removal from photovoltaic wastewater by aluminium electrocoagulation and characteristics of products, in: S. Pierucci (Ed.), Icheap-9: 9th International Conference on Chemical and Process Engineering 1(3) (2009) 1651–1656

38. Chen N., Zhang Z., Feng C., Li M., Zhu D., Chen R., Sugiura N.; An excellent fluoride sorption behavior of ceramic adsorbent, Journal of Hazardous Materials183 (2010) 460–465

39. Gupta V.K., Ali I., Saini V.K.; Defluoridation of wastewaters using waste carbon slurry, Water Research 41 (2007) 3307–3316

40. Mohapatra M., Anand S., Mishra B.K., Giles D.E., Singh P.; Review of fluoride removal from drinking water, Journal of Environmental Management 91 (2009) 67–77

41. Miretzky P., Cirelli A.F.; Fluoride removal from water by chitosan derivatives and composites: A review, Journal of Fluorine Chemistry 132 (2011) 231–240
42. Kagne S., Jagtap S., Dhawade P., Kamble S.P., Devotta S., Rayalu S.S.; Hydrated cement: a promising adsorbent for the removal of Fluoride from aqueous solution, Journal of Hazardous Materials 154 (2008) 88–95

43. Deng S., Liu H., Zhou W., Huang J., Yu G.; Mn–Ce oxide as a high-capacity adsorbent for fluoride removal from water, Journal of Hazardous Materials 186 (2011) 1360–1366

44. Rosli N.M., Ishak I., Abdullah I.; isolation and characterization of cellulose Nanocrystals from Agave angustifolia Fibre, Bioresources 8(2) (2013) 1893-1908

45. Corapcioglu M.O., Huang C.P.; Carbon 25 (1978) 569

46. Solar J.M., Leon Y., Leon C.A., Osseo-Asare K., Radovic L.R.; Carbon 28 (1990) 369

47. Hunter R.J.; Zeta potential in colloid science. Principles and applications. London: Academic Press (1988)

48. Swain S. K., Dey R. K., Islam M., Patel R. K., Jha U., Patnaik T., Airoldi C.; Removal of fluoride from aqueous solution using aluminum- impregnated chitosan biopolymer. Separation Science and Technology 44 (2009) 2096–2116

49. Feng N., Guo X. Characterization of adsorptive capacity and mechanisms on adsorption of copper, lead and zinc by modified orange peel. Transactions of Nonferrous Metals Society of China 22 (2012) 1224–1231

50. Fosso-kankeu E., Mulaba-bafubiandi A.F., Mamba, B. B. & Barnard, T. G. Prediction of metal-adsorption behaviour in the remediation of water contamination using indigenous microorganisms. Journal of Environmental Management 92 (2011) 2786–2793

51. Fosso-kankeu E., Mulaba-bafubiandi A.F., Mamba B.B., Marjanovic L., Barnard T.G.; A comprehensive study of physical and physiological parameters

that affect bio-sorption of metal pollutants from aqueous solutions, Physics and Chemistry of the Earth 35 (2010) 672–678

52. Vassileva E., Becker, A., Broekaert J.A.C.; Determination of arsenic and selenium species in groundwater and soil extracts by ion chromatography coupled to inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. Analytica Chimica Acta 441 (2001) 135–146

53. Rahman I., Begum Z., Nakano M., Furusho M., Maki T., Hasegawa H.; Selective separation of arsenic species from aqueous solutions with immobilized macrocyclic material containing solid phase extraction columns. Chemosphere 82 (2011) 549–556

54. Ladeira A.C., Ciminelli V.S.; Adsorption and desorption of arsenic on an oxisol and its constituents. Water Research 38 (2004) 2087–94

55. Killedar D.J., Bhargava D.S.; Effect of stirring rate and temperature on fluoride removal by fishbone charcoal. Indian Journal of Environmental Health 35 (1993) 8187

56. Murray J.W., Stumm W., (Eds.); Aquatic Surface Chemistry: Chemical Processes at the Particle-Water Interface, John Wiley & Sons, New York 52 (1988) 1742

57. Chen N., Zhang Z., Feng C., Zhu D., Yang Y., Sugiura N.; Preparation and characterization of porous granular ceramic containing dispersed aluminum and iron oxides as adsorbents for fluoride removal from aqueous solution. Journal of Hazardous Materials 186, (2011) 863–868

58. Langmuir I.; The constitution and fundamental properties of solids and liquids, Journal of the American Chemical Society 38 (1916) 2221–2295

59. Freundlich H.M.F.; Uber die adsorption in losungen, Zeitschrift fur Physikalische Chemie 57A (1906) 385–470

60. Lagergren S.; Zur theorie der sogenannten adsorption geloster stoffe, Kungliga Svenska Vetenskapsakademiens. Handligar 24 (1898) 1–39

61. Ho Y.S, Wase D.A.J, Forster CF. Kinetic studies of competitive heavy metal adsorption by Sphagnum moss peat. Environmental Technology 17 (1996) 71–77

62. Weber W.J., Morris J.C.; Equilibria and capacities for adsorption on carbon, Journal of the Sanitary Engineering Division 90 (1964) 79–107

63. Aharoni C., Tompkins F.C.; Kinetics of Adsorption and Desorption and the Elovich Equation. Advance in Catalysis and related subjects. Academic Press, New York, (1970)

64. Dubinin M.M., Radushkevich L.V.; The equation of the characteristic curve of the activated charcoal. Proceedings of the Academy of Sciences of the USSR 55 (1947) 331–333

65. Sepehr M.N., Sivasankar V., Zarrabi M., Senthil Kumar M.; Surface modification of pumice enhancing its fluoride adsorption capacity: An insight into kinetic and thermodynamic studies. Chemical Engineering Journal 228 (2013) 192–204

66. Farrell J., Reinhard M.; Desorption of halogenated organics from model solids, sediments and soil under unsaturated conditions. 2. Kinetics. Environmental Science and Technology 28(1) (1994) 63–72

67. Daifullah A.A.M., Yakout S.M., Elreefy S.A.; Adsorption of fluoride in aqueous solutions using KMnO₄-modified activated carbon derived from steam pyrolysis of rice straw. Journal of Hazardous Materials 147 (2007) 633–643

68. Mondal N.K., Bhaumik R., Baur T., Das B., Roy P., Datta J.K.; Studies on defluoridation of water by unconventional biosorbent. Chemical Science Transactions 1(2012) 39–256

69. Swain S.K., Padhi T., Patnaik T., Patel R.K., Jha U., Dey R.K.; Kinetics and thermodynamics of fluoride removal using cerium-impregnated chitosan, Desalination Water Treatment 13 (2010) 369–381

70. Liu Y., Sun X., Li B.; Adsorption of Hg²⁺ and Cd²⁺ by ethylenediamine modified peanut shells. Carbohydrate Polymers 81 (2010) 335–339

71. Lin T. & Wu J.; Adsorption of arsenite and arsenate within activated alumina grains: Equilibrium and kinetics. Water Research 35 (2001) 2049–2057

72. Banerjee K., Amy G., Prevost M., Nour S., Jekel M., Gallagher P., Blumenschein C.; Kinetic and thermodynamic aspects of adsorption of arsenic onto granular ferric hydroxide (GFH). Water Research 42 (2008) 3371–3378

CHAPTER 6

GENERAL CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE WORK

6.1 General conclusions

This study was successfully carried out based on the aims and objectives of the study. Conclusions were thus drawn. Fluorides were found to be present in underground sources and in some treatment plants that were sampled. Although the levels of fluorides were within acceptable levels in most sampling sites, some amounts were above the permissible maximum contaminant levels (MCL) in some sampling sites. *Musa paradisiaca* (MP) carbon were successfully synthesized and were successfully characterized using different physical and instrumental characterization techniques.

Virgin/non-impregnated MP carbons and TiO₂-coated MP carbon have different functional groups and surface morphologies which are linked to their different adsorption capabilities and patterns for fluorides removal. Impregnation of TiO₂ on the MP carbon improved the surface area and hence improved the adsorption capacities of these materials, the TiO₂-coated MP carbon showed better adsorption performance than the non-impregnated MP carbon. These MP carbon materials were able to remove fluorides in real water samples, such that the amounts measured in the samples after the adsorption were in compliance with the WHO standards.

6.2 Recommendations for future work

Although this work may be considered as successful, it still leaves some scope of work for further investigation. Some of the recommendations for future research include possible removal of other contaminants using MP carbon materials, all carbonaceous materials can be used to explore their potential on heavy metal removal from drinking water and industrial effluents.

Others studies that could be done include toxicity studies of the TiO_2 used as well as the monitoring of the possible leaching of the TiO_2 into water and the stability of the material. Other nanoparticles can also be incorporated in the MP carbon materials other than TiO_2 , nanoparticles such as manganese dioxide (MnO₂).

Reusability of the exhausted carbonaceous adsorbents can be envisaged for the application of fabricating electrode materials and as solid fuel as well.